DSI Design + Construction, Inc.

SAFETY AND HEALTH MANUAL

JULY 2019

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART 1 GENERAL SAFETY AND HEALTH MANUAL	1.1
Policy Statement	12
Goal and Purpose	1 2
Objectives	
Overview of Safety and Health Manual	12
Responsibilities	
Management	13
Safety Coordinator	1.3
Safety Administrator	1 3
Project Managers	1 4
Project Managers Superintendents and Foremen	14
Superintendents and Foremen	1 4
Drivers	1.5
Operators	1.5
Employees	15
Subcontractors Vendors and Suppliers	1.5
Safety and Health Procedures	1.6
Accountability	1.6
Enforcement - Progressive Discipline Procedures	1.6
Bidding / Estimating	1.7
Pre - Planning	1.7
Employee Participation	1.7
Site Safety Inspections	1.7
Accident Investigation and Accident Prevention	1.7
Personal Protective Equipment (PPE)	1.7
New and Re-Hired Employee Orientation	1.7
Safety Training	1.8
Documentation	1.8
Emergency and First Aid	1.9
Emergency Procedures	1.9
Fire	1.9
First Aid	1.9
Accident Reporting and Record Keeping	1.10
Modified - Work Program	1.10
Subcontractor Selection	1.10
Safety and Health Manual Revision	1.10
Safety Bulletin Board	1.10
Distribution of the Safety and Health Manual	1.10
PART 2 JOB SITE SPECIFIC SAFETY RULES	2.1
Abrasive Grinding	22
Access / Faress	22
Aerial Lifts	22
Air Tools	22
Clothing	2.3
Compressed Air, use of	2.3
Compressed Gas Cylinders	2.3
Concrete and Masonry Construction	2.3
Confined Spaces	2.3
Cranes	2.4
Demolition	2.4
Drinking Water	2.4
Electrical - General	2.4
Employee / Subcontractor Conduct	2.5
Excavation and Trenching	2.5

Explosives and Blasting	2.5
Eve and Face Protection	2.5
Fall Protection	2.6
Fire Protection	2.6
First Aid	2.7
Flag Personnel	2.7
Flammable and Combustible Liquids	2.7
Foot Protection	2.7
Forklift Safety	2.8
Gases, Vapors, Fumes, Dusts, and Mists	2.8
Hand Protection	2.8
Hand Tools	2.8
Hard Hats	28
Hearing Protection	29
Heating Devices Temporary	29
Heat Stress	29
Housekeeping / Clean-un	
Ladders	2.0
	2.10
Lasting	2.10
Lighting	2.10
Liquelleu Felioleuni Gas	2.10
LOCK Oul / Tay Oul	2.11
Manual Lilling	2.11
Motor venicles and Construction Equipment	2.11
Office Safety	2.11
Personal Protective Equipment	2.12
Powder - Actuated Tools	2.12
Power Transmission, Mechanical	2.12
Protection of the Public	2.13
Respiratory Protection	2.13
Rules for Drivers of Vehicles	2.13
Rules for Operators	2.14
Saws	2.14
Scaffolds	2.14
Scissor Lifts	2.15
Signs	2.15
Smoking Policy	2.15
Steel Erection	2.15
Storage	2.16
Toilets	2.16
Washing Facilities	2.16
Welding, Cutting and Heating	2.16
Wire Ropes, Chains, Ropes and other Rigging Equipment	2.17
Working / Walking under Suspended Loads	2.17
PART 3 SPECIFIC SAFETY AND HEALTH POLICIES, PROGRAMS AND PLANS	3.1
Substance Abuse Policy	32
Hazard Communication Program	34
Fall Protection Policy	3.6
Crane Safety Program	3.0
Excavation and Trenching Program	
Confined Space Plan	2 10
Respirator Policy	ے. ایک کی الا 2 مالا
Lock Out / Tag Out Program	10 . د ۱۵ د
LUUK OUL/ Tay OUL FIOYIAIII	3.18 J.18
Environmental Program	3.20
veniicie Salety Policy	3.31
	3.32

PART 4 EMPLOYEE SAFETY ORIENTATION PACKAGE PART 5 COMPANY SAFETY FORMS PART 6 SAFETY DATA SHEETS (SDS)

SAFETY MANUAL REVIEW AND UPDATE LOG

Manual Approved and Implemented

JULY 2019

Review and Update

JULY 2019

PART 1

GENERAL SAFETY AND HEALTH MANUAL

Part 1 General Safety and Health Manual is a section of overall safety operations and guidelines to meet OSHA, Insurance and Company Safety objectives. Parts 2 through 6 are sections to back-up and support the overall management and documentation of the Company Safety Program.

Policy Statement

DSI Design + Construction, Inc (from this point forward referred to as the "Company") has a moral and business obligation to provide a safe work environment for its employees, subcontractors and the public. It is, therefore, the Company's policy to abide by the Occupational Safety and Health Standards and to initiate and maintain appropriate practices that promote safety in the work environment.

All management and supervisory personnel are charged with the responsibility for planning safety into each work task and for preventing the occurrence of incidents and/or controlling conditions / actions that could lead to occupational injuries or illness. The ultimate success of a safety program depends upon the full cooperation of each individual employee. Management at the Company assumes the responsibility and is prepared to take the necessary actions to see that safety rules and practices are enforced.

Our goal is to totally eliminate accidents from our operations.

Goal and Purpose

The goal of DSI Design + Construction, Inc is to ensure that safety and health efforts are so successful that accidents and injuries are eliminated.

The purpose of this Safety and Health Manual is to provide a set of policies and requirements that management and employees can use as guidelines in their efforts to ensure a safe working environment and reach the company's goal of zero accidents and injuries.

Objectives

To reflect management's commitment to provide a safe and healthy working environment for all employees, subcontractors and vendors.

To establish a set of policies and requirements that management and employees can use as guidelines in their efforts to ensure a safe and healthy working environment.

To be in compliance with federal, state and local safety and health regulations.

To be in compliance with our clients' safety and health rules and regulations.

Achieve our goals of ... zero injuries

...zero lost time accidents

...zero O.S.H.A. violations

Overview of Safety and Health Manual

This Safety and Health Manual is presented as a guide for achieving a high degree of safety within all areas of the company. It is not intended to cover all situations concerning safety, which may arise. Rather, it is presented to instill in each employee an understanding of the importance of safety and the aspiration that the employee will expand his/her awareness to safety and apply it to all aspects of their work.

The OSHA CFR 29 Part 1926 Book are used and referenced when additional standards, additional graphs or additional charts are required.

Responsibilities

Management, Project Managers, Superintendents and Foremen, subcontractors, vendors, visitors and all employees are responsible for the compliance with this Safety and Health Manual.

A summary of each party's responsibilities is outlined below.

Management

It is the responsibility of management to establish rules and programs designed to promote safety and health; to make known to all employees the established rules and programs and to impress upon all employees the responsibility and accountability of each individual to maintain a safe and healthful workplace.

Management will ensure that appropriate safety and health training is provided, that inspections are performed and that accident investigations are conducted and reviewed.

Management will designate a person to administer the Safety and Health Program, which includes the general Safety and Health Manual and any specific Safety and Health Manuals.

Management will observe, enforce and follow all safety rules, regulations and policies.

Safety Coordinator

- 1) Answer questions concerning the Safety and Health Manual.
- 2) Keep all copies of the Safety and Health Manual up-to-date.
- 3) Keep all documentation concerning the Safety and Health Manual up-to-date.
- 4) Coordinate the items below

Safety Coordinator

Name: William Bill Harder Telephone: (706) 208-9778 Cell:

Safety Administrator

Name: Halimah Magby Telephone: (706) 208-9778 Cell:

Safety Coordinator

The Safety Coordinator is responsible for the complete administration of DSI Design + Construction, Inc Safety Manual and the following items.

- a) Monitor all job sites / areas for compliance with DSI Design + Construction, Inc Safety Manual.
- b) Assure safety inspections (self & outsiders) are conducted.
- c) Disciplinary and enforcement procedures.
- d) Safety training to company employees.

Safety Administrator

The Safety Administrator is responsible for providing complete support to the Safety Coordinator and the complete Safety Program, including the following items:

- a) Administrative support for all safety related items and activities.
- b) Maintain OSHA 301, 300 & 300A forms current.
- c) Monitor Motor Vehicle Reports (MVR).
- d) Monitor Safety Training Requirements.
- e) Safety Board information upkeep.
- f) Publish Safety Information.
- g) Employee safety training records.
- h) Employee orientation packages.
- i) Insurance coordinating.
- j) Accident Tracking.

Project Managers

Project Managers are responsible for maintaining safe and healthful working conditions under their supervision.

- a) Project Managers will review all written warnings and take appropriate disciplinary action.
- b) Project Managers are responsible for requiring conformance to safety and health standards by subcontractors.
- c) Project Managers are responsible for providing general public protection from company operations.

Project Managers, Superintendents and Foremen

Project Managers, Superintendents and Foremen are responsible for coordinating their safety efforts with each other.

- a) Project Managers, Superintendents and Foremen are responsible for pre planning the job site(s).
- b) Project Managers, Superintendents and Foremen are responsible for reviewing all Accident Reports and are responsible for seeing that preventative measures are taken to ensure that Accidents do not occur.
- c) The Project Managers, Superintendents and Foremen are responsible for issuing verbal warnings and written warnings when safety and health rules, regulations or company polices are violated and submitting reports for review to the Safety Coordinator.

Superintendents and Foremen

Superintendents and Foremen are responsible for maintaining safe and healthful working conditions on their job site(s).

- a) Superintendents and Foremen are responsible for carrying out the planning of the Project Managers and making the Project Managers aware of any new conditions or hazards that may arise.
- b) Superintendents and Foremen will continually conduct (at least daily) inspections of job site(s) material or equipment. The Superintendents and Foremen conducting these inspections must be capable of identifying existing and predictable hazards in the work environment, of identifying working conditions which are unsanitary, hazardous, or dangerous to employees, and of identifying unsafe behavior. In addition, Superintendents and Foremen must have the authority to take prompt corrective measures to eliminate or control hazards and correct unsafe behavior.
- c) Superintendents and Foremen will ensure that prompt medical attention for any injured employee is available, and will report all accidents and injuries to Project Managers and/or the Safety Coordinator.
- d) Superintendents and Foremen will ensure personnel protective equipment is available and is being used correctly. Training on PPE is provided, on the job site, by the Superintendents and Foremen.
- e) Superintendents and Foremen are responsible for filling out the Accident Report within 24 hours of the Accident and for submitting Accident Reports and reviewing all Accidents with the Safety Coordinator.
- f) Superintendents and Foremen are responsible for having the appropriate up-to-date SDS sheets on the job site.
- g) Superintendents and Foremen are responsible for all weekly safety training. All weekly safety training shall be documented & maintained at each job site or main office.
- h) Superintendents and Foremen are responsible for ensuring all safety rules & regulations are adhered, to on the job site, by ALL employees, workers, visitors, subcontractors, etc.

Drivers

Drivers are expected to drive safely at ALL times. Drivers will abide by all federal and state laws regarding the safe operation of vehicles on public roads.

Drivers must meet the requirements outlined in the section "Rules for Drivers".

Operators

Operators are expected to operate their equipment safely at ALL times.

Operators of heavy equipment must meet the requirements in the section "Rules for Operators".

Employees

It is the responsibility of all employees to work safely to ensure their own safety as well as the safety of coworkers and others. Employees are encouraged to ask for assistance when unsure about how to safely perform any task.

- a) Employees are required to report any unsafe acts or conditions to their supervisor. Management will not take any reprimand against employees for such notifications.
- b) Employees are required to attend and participate in all safety meetings and/or safety training sessions that the company conducts.
- c) Employees are responsible for using and maintaining all personal protective equipment that is provided by the employer or the employee.
- d) Employees shall follow all OSHA and company safety rules, regulations and/or policies.

Subcontractors, Vendors and Suppliers

All subcontractors, vendors and suppliers shall abide by all safety rules.

All subcontractors, vendors and suppliers are required to provide competent persons and/or adequate supervision to perform all activities for DSI Design + Construction, Inc in the safest manner possible.

The DSI Design + Construction, Inc Safety Manual and the OSHA standards are the minimum requirements.

Safety and Health Procedures

The safety and health goal and objectives will be realized by implementation of policies outlined under the following headings:

- Accountability
- Enforcement Progressive Discipline Procedures
- Bidding / Estimating
- Pre Planning
- Employee Participation
- Site Safety Inspections
- Accident Investigations and Prevention
- Personal Protection Equipment
- New & Re Hired Employee Orientation
- Safety Training
- Technical Support
- Documentation

Accountability

Project Managers, Superintendents and Foremen are accountable for improving the safety performance of personnel under their supervision.

If any employee has knowledge of any existing safety hazard, and they have brought it to their supervisor's attention without results, please respond to the Safety Coordinator, and the situation will be investigated.

This safety program is presented as a guide for achieving a high degree of safety within all areas of the company. It is not intended to cover all situations concerning safety, which may arise. Rather, it is presented to instill in each employee an understanding of the importance of safety and the aspiration that the employee will expand his/her awareness to safety and apply it to all aspects of their work.

Enforcement - Progressive Discipline Procedures

Project Managers, Superintendents and Foremen, or any employee found violating any of the safety and health policies outlined in the Safety and Health Manual, or participating in any other hazardous activity on the job site or while performing activities for the company, will be subject to the following progressive discipline procedures.

First Violation:	A written warning, followed by an explanation and/or training.
Second Violation:	A written warning, management review of written warning; And subject to the following actions: - Suspension, without pay - Subject to termination
Third Violation:	Subject to termination

Exceptions:

- 1. The progressive discipline procedures will be suspended if an employee commits a gross violation of these Safety and Health Manuals or participates in an unsafe act that poses an immediate danger to the life and health of themselves or other employees.
- 2. If an employee commits a substance abuse violation, (as described in the Substance Abuse Program) the employee is subject to the disciplinary measures outlined under the Substance Abuse Program.

Bidding / Estimating

Bidding / estimating will include consideration for the elimination or control of safety and health hazards, and all items in the company Safety and Health Manual.

Pre - Planning

The pre - planning of jobs will include attention to the elimination or control of safety and health hazards, and all items in the company Safety and Health Manual.

Employee Participation

Employees are encouraged to make the company aware of any safety and health issues or concerns.

Employees are encouraged to make recommendations for the elimination or control of safety and health hazards.

All safety and health issues brought up by the employees will be reviewed and responded to by management in a timely manner.

Site Safety Inspections

Site safety inspections will be conducted on a regular basis to determine job site hazards, methods to eliminate or control the hazards and ensure that safe work practices are being implemented.

Accident Investigation and Accident Prevention

Accidents and Incidents will be investigated to prevent future mishaps.

- a) All Accidents and Incidents must be reported to the Safety Coordinator.
- b) An Accident Investigation Report must be filled out for each Accident by the Supervisor of the employee involved in the Accident.
- c) All Accidents and Incidents will be reviewed by the Safety Coordinator to determine future prevention measures.

Definitions:

Accident: An "accident" is one in which 1) a fatality occurs, or 2) an individual in the accident immediately receives medical treatment, whether on-site or away from the accident scene, 3) a driver of a commercial motor vehicle receives a citation for a moving traffic violation arising from an accident or 4) there is damage to company property, the property of others or public property.

Incident: An "incident" or "near miss" is an event that could have resulted in an accident.

Personal Protective Equipment (PPE)

All employees will be trained on the proper use and maintenance of personal protective equipment.

New and Re-Hired Employee Orientation

The Safety and Health Manual will be reviewed with all new hired and/or re-hired employees prior to beginning work. New hired and/or re-hired employees will be required, prior to beginning work, to sign a statement of employee understanding regarding the Safety and Health Manual.

Safety Training

Safety training will be documented and entered into employee's personnel files and safety records.

Company Wide Safety Training

Company wide safety training will be conducted on an annual basis, or as deemed necessary by the Safety Coordinator. These safety training meetings will cover company wide safety and health topics as well as OSHA required safety training.

Project Managers, Superintendents and Foremen Safety Training

Project Managers, Superintendents and Foremen meetings will be conducted on a regularly scheduled basis. Some of the topics for these meetings will focus on their responsibility as outlined in the Safety and Health Manual.

They will be trained on hazard identification, hazard control and training other employees, subcontractors and vendors on safe work practices and procedures.

On - Site Safety Training

On - site safety training will cover such topics as:

- a) Safety rules and/or regulations.
- b) Site specific hazards.
- c) Safe work practices.
- d) Procedures being used to eliminate specific hazards.
- e) Safety training on personal protective equipment.
- f) Other safety topics the Superintendents and Foremen or the Safety Coordinator deem necessary.

Weekly Safety Training

Superintendents and Foremen are responsible for weekly safety training on site specific safety and health hazards.

Superintendents and Foremen document each session topic and attendance is recorded.

Specialized and/or Specific Safety Training

Specialized safety training will be conducted on an "as needed" basis by the company for specific job related functions.

Technical Support

Outside technical support, for assistance, to eliminate or control safety and health hazards will be provided on an "as needed" basis by the company.

Documentation

All documentation relating to the Safety and Health Manual will be kept up-to-date and filed in such a manner that it will be readily accessible. Project Managers, Superintendents and Foremen are required to file all appropriate documentation in a timely manner with the Safety Coordinator.

Emergency and First Aid

Superintendents and Foremen, with the aid of the Safety Coordinator, will determine the emergency phone numbers for each job site. Superintendents and Foremen will communicate the emergency numbers in such a manner that every employee on a job site will be aware of the location of the emergency phone numbers.

Job sites should have at least 1 (one) person trained in emergency 1st Aid & CPR.

Emergency Procedures

Superintendents and Foremen should instruct employees on emergency procedures for the specific job site before work begins. Although the emergency procedures at each job site may vary somewhat, the basic procedures are as follows:

- Don't panic.
- If needed, call for help / 911.
- Provide the dispatcher with detailed information.
- In case of a trench cave in or confined space accident, do not attempt to rescue unless trained in rescue procedures.
- Provide first aid if qualified to do so.
- Don't move injured person unless his or her life is in danger from sources other than the injury.
- Secure the site.
- Shut down the equipment, if necessary.
- Account for everybody on the site.
- Notify the Safety Coordinator of emergency within 1 (one) hour.

Fire

In the event of a fire the procedures are:

- Use fire extinguisher to put out small fires.
- Evacuate the work area.
- Call fire department / 911.
- Meet at designated location.
- Notify the Safety Coordinator of the fire within 1 (one) hour.

First Aid

First aid for minor injuries can be administered on the job site. If the injury requires immediate medical treatment beyond first aid, Superintendents and Foremen will call the appropriate emergency number to receive immediate medical treatment.

If the injury does not require immediate medical treatment, but does require medical treatment beyond first aid, the Superintendents and Foremen shall arrange transportation for the employee to the appropriate emergency medical facility.

If the injury is minor, and first aid treatment is required by the Superintendents and Foremen, appropriate action should be taken to prevent exposure to blood borne pathogens and the exchange of body fluids.

All employees must notify their supervisor and/or the Safety Coordinator of any first aid uses or occurrences.

Accident Reporting and Record Keeping

- All accidents must be reported to the Safety Coordinator or the main office within 1 hour.
- All eye, neck, back and knee accidents / injuries require immediate medical attention, no matter how minor.
- Accident reports must be 100% complete and turned in to Safety Coordinator within 24 hours of accident.
- All accidents require:
 - a) OSHA 301 Form and Company Accident Form
 - b) First Report of Accident Form (per specific state insurance requirements)
 - c) Substance Abuse Results Form (if applicable)

The company will maintain an OSHA 300 form (log and summary or equivalent) of all recordable injuries and illnesses resulting in a fatality, hospitalization, lost workdays, medical treatment, and/or loss of consciousness.

The previous year OSHA 300 A summary shall be posted by February 1 of each year.

The OSHA 300, (log and summary), the OSHA 301, (supplementary record or company accident report), shall be retained for five years following the end of the year to which it relates.

Within 8 hours after its occurrence, an employment accident which is fatal to one (1) or more employees shall be reported either orally or in writing, to the nearest OSHA Area Coordinator. Also, within 24 hours after its occurrence, any employment accidents which result in inpatient hospitalization, amputation, or loss of an eye to one (1) or more employees shall be reported either orally or in writing, to the nearest OSHA Area Coordinator. 1-800-321-OSHA (1-800-321-6742)

Subcontractor Selection

Safety and health performance will be one of the criteria used to select subcontractors. The safety and health guidelines outlined below will be used to evaluate subcontractors.

- a) Insurance Certificate
- b) Safety and Health Manual
- c) Substance Abuse Program

Safety and Health Manual Revision

The Safety and Health Manual is a working document and will be revised and updated as necessary. At a minimum, the Safety and Health Manual will be reviewed and updated on an annual basis.

Safety Bulletin Board

A "Safety Bulletin Board" will be established with up-to-date and current safety information. Many other safety related items will be available in the "Safety Bulletin Board" area.

Distribution of the Safety and Health Manual

Up-to-date copies of the Safety and Health Manual will be available to all employees, subcontractors and vendors through the Safety Coordinator. In addition, Project Managers, Superintendents and Foremen will have up-to-date copies of the Safety and Health Manual.

PART 2

JOB SITE SPECIFIC SAFETY RULES

Part 2 Jobsite Specific Safety Rules is a section of specific safety rules and regulations (OSHA 1926) for the construction job site. Please refer to Part 3 Specific Safety and Health Policies, Programs and Plans for additional safety policies and indepth, detailed procedures on certain safety issues and work task.

Abrasive Grinding

Abrasive wheel bench or stand grinders must have safety guards strong enough to withstand bursting wheels. [1926.303(b) & (c)(1)]

Adjust work rest on grinders to a clearance not to exceed 1/8 inch between rest and wheel surface. [1926.303(c)(2)]

Inspect abrasive wheels before mounting. [1926.303(c)(7)]

Always leave wheel in safe working condition for next user.

Access / Egress

Do not jump on or off equipment and/or vehicles.

Use only safe means of access / egress to and from work areas. Safe means includes ladders, ramps and stairs. Jumping from or to work areas is not allowed, nor is sliding down cables, ropes or guy-wires.

Keep all equipment, vehicles, footwear, access areas, etc., clean at all times.

Aerial Lifts

All modifications to any aerial lift, must have written approval from the manufacturer. [1926.453(a)(2)]

Employees shall have adequate training and proper authorization prior to operating any Aerial Lift. [1926.453(b)(2)(ii)]

Employees shall always stand firmly on the floor of the basket, and shall not sit or climb on the edge of the basket or use planks, ladders, or other devices for a work position. [1926.453(b)(2)(iv)]

A body belt shall be worn and a lanyard attached to the boom or basket when working from an aerial lift. [1926.453(b)(2)(v)]

Never remove the guardrail while the aerial lift is in use. Always use the safety chain while the aerial lift is in use.

Never disconnect the back up alarm on an aerial lift.

Never dismount the aerial lift until it is all the way down.

Always alert other employees on the aerial lift prior to changing the height or the position of the aerial lift.

Use extreme caution when using the aerial lift on uneven surfaces.

Use extreme caution to avoid head injuries from overhead objects when lifting aerial lift.

Air Tools

Secure pneumatic tools to hose in a positive manner to prevent accidental disconnection. [1926.302(b)(1)]

Install and maintain safety clips or retainers on pneumatic impact tools to prevent attachments from being accidentally expelled. [1926.302(b)(2)]

The manufacturer's safe operating pressure for all fittings shall not be exceeded. [1926.302(b)(5)]

Clothing

All clothing shall be maintained in good shape and worn correctly.

No clothing shall be worn at work that has excessive holes.

No clothing shall be excessively loose, no "hanging" clothes, no "baggy" pants, etc.

Compressed Air, use of

Compressed air used for cleaning purposes may not exceed 30 psi, and then only in conjunction with effective chip guarding and personal protective equipment. [1926.302(b)(4)]

The use of compressed air to clean off yourself or other workers is not allowed.

Compressed Gas Cylinders

Put valve protection caps in place before compressed gas cylinders are transported, moved or stored. [1926.350(a)(1)]

Compressed gas cylinders shall be secured by a cart, chain, etc. at all times. [1926.350(a)(7)]

Cylinder valves will be closed when work is finished and when cylinders are empty or being moved. [1926.350(a)(8)]

Compressed gas cylinders shall be secured in an upright position at all times except, if necessary, for short periods of time while cylinders are actually being hoisted or carried. [1926.350(a)(9)]

Oxygen and fuel gas cylinders (in storage), shall be separated by a five - foot high non - combustible wall. The wall must have a fire resistance rating of at least one - half hour or a 20-foot separation. [1926.350(a)(10)]

No damaged or defective cylinders shall be used. [1926.350(c)(3)]

Oxygen and fuel gas regulators must be in proper working order while in use. [1926.350(h)]

Concrete and Masonry Construction

No construction loads shall be placed on the structure until the structure is capable of supporting the load. [1926.701(a)]

All protruding reinforced steel onto and into which employees could fall, shall be guarded to eliminate the hazard of impalement. [1926.701(b)]

No employee shall work under concrete bucket while the bucket is being elevated or lowered into position. [1926.701(e)(1)]

Only authorized employees shall be allowed in the "limited access zone" of masonry walls construction. [1926.706(a)(1) thru (a)(5)]

Confined Spaces

All employees required to enter into confined or enclosed spaces must be instructed as to the nature of the hazards involved, the necessary precautions to be taken, and in the use of required protective and emergency equipment. The employer shall comply with any specific regulations that apply to work in dangerous or potentially dangerous areas. Confined or enclosed spaces include, but are not limited to, storage tanks, process vessels, bins, boilers, ventilation or exhaust ducts, sewers, underground utility vaults, tunnels, pipelines and open top spaces more than 4 feet deep, such as pits, tubs, vaults, and vessels. [1926.21(b)(6)(i) and (ii)]

Cranes

The controlling entity must: ensure that ground preparations necessary to meet the requirements in paragraph (b) of this section are provided. [1926.1402(c)(1)]

No employee of this company is allowed to use, operate or signal cranes.

Demolition

Prior to permitting employees to start demolition operations, an engineering survey shall be made, by a competent person, of the structure to determine the condition of the framing, floors, and walls, and possibility of unplanned collapse of any portion of the structure. Any adjacent structure where employees may be exposed shall also be similarly checked. The employer shall have in writing evidence that such a survey has been performed. [1926.850(a)]

All electric, gas, water, steam, sewer, and other service lines shall be shut off, capped, or otherwise controlled, outside the building line before demolition work is started. In each case, any utility company, which is involved, shall be notified in advance. [1926.850(c)]

It shall also be determined if any type of hazardous chemicals, gases, explosives, flammable materials, or similarly dangerous substances have been used in any pipes, tanks, or other equipment on the property. When the presence of any such substances is apparent or suspected, testing and purging shall be performed and the hazard eliminated before demolition is started. [1926.850(e)]

No workers shall be permitted in any area, which can be adversely affected by demolition operations, when balling or clamming is being performed. Only those workers necessary for the performance of the operations shall be permitted in this area at any other time. [1926.859(a)]

During demolition, continuing inspections by a competent person shall be made as the work progresses to detect hazards resulting from weakened or deteriorated floors, or walls, or loosened material. No employee shall be permitted to work where such hazards exist until they are corrected by shoring, bracing, or other effective means. [1926.859(g)]

Drinking Water

An adequate supply of potable water shall be provided in all places of employment. [1926.51(a)(1)]

Potable water containers shall be capable of being tightly closed and be equipped with a tap. [1926.51(a)(2)]

The common drinking cup is prohibited. Cup dispensers and disposable cups shall be provided. [1926.51(a)(4)]

A sanitary container for unused cups and a receptacle for used cups shall be provided. [1926.51(a)(5)]

Electrical - General

These sections apply to installations, both temporary and permanent, used on the job site. [1926.402(a)]

All electrical conductors and equipment shall be approved. [1926.403(a)]

The employers shall ensure that electrical equipment is free from recognized hazards that are likely to cause death or serious harm to employees. [1926.403(b)]

Splices must be soldered wire connections with insulation equal to the cable. [1926.403(e)]

All 120-volt, single phase, 15- and 20- ampere receptacles must be protected by G.F.C.I. [1926.404(b)(1)(ii)]

Temporary lights shall not be suspended by their cords. [1926.405(a)(2)(ii)(F)]

Flexible cords and cables shall be protected from damage. [1926.405(a)(2)(ii)(I)]

JULY 2019

All extension cords must be 3 - wire type, protected from damage, and not fastened with staples, hung from nails or suspended from wires. [1926.405(a)(2)(ii)(J)] & [1926.416(e)(2)]

No employee may work in proximity to any electric power circuit that may be contacted during the course of work, unless protected against electric shock by de-energizing circuit and grounding it or by guarding with effective insulation. [1926.416(a)(1)]

Workspaces, walkways and similar locations shall be kept clear of cords. [1926.416(b)(2)]

Worn or frayed electrical cords or cables shall not be used. [1926.416(e)(1)]

Cables passing through work areas will be covered or elevated to protect from damage. Boxes with covers for the purpose of disconnecting must be securely and rigidly fastened to mounting surface.

All extension cords shall be inspected daily, prior to use, for damage or defects.

No cord or tool with a damaged ground plug shall be used.

Only qualified electricians are allowed to make electrical repairs on equipment, tools, etc.

Employee / Subcontractor Conduct

No "catcalling" and/or any form of sexual harassment will be tolerated.

Any employee caught stealing anything, will be terminated.

All employees of this company and all subcontractor employees are required to follow all of our client's safety rules and regulations.

All employees of this company and all subcontractor employees shall follow all federal, state and local laws and regulations at all times on company projects, company property and/or during company business hours.

Excavation and Trenching

The estimated location of utility installations, such as sewer, telephone, fuel, electric, water lines, or any other underground installations, that reasonably may be expected to be encountered during excavation work, shall be determined prior to opening an excavation. [1926.651(b)(1)]

Excavations over 20'-0" must be engineered by a registered engineer prior to excavation.

No employee of this company is allowed to enter into an unprotected excavation.

Explosives and Blasting

No employee of this company is allowed to enter into explosives and / or blasting areas.

Eye and Face Protection

Eye and face protection must be worn when machines or operations present potential eye or face injury. [1926.102(a)(1)]

Eye and face protective equipment shall meet all requirements of ANSI Z 87.1-1968, "Practice of Occupational and Educational Eye and Face Protection". [1926.102(a)(2)]

Goggles will be worn over any employee owned prescription glasses that do not meet industrial safety standards. [1926.102(a)(3)]

Employees exposed to laser beams shall be furnished suitable laser safety goggles, which will protect for the specific wavelength of the laser and be optical density (O.D.) adequate for the energy involved. [1926.102(b)(2)]

Fall Protection

Where employees are exposed to falling 6 feet or more from an unprotected side or edge, the employer must select and use a guardrail system, safety net system, or a personal fall arrest system to protect the worker from falls. [1926.501(b)(1)]

A personal fall arrest system consists of an anchorage, connectors, a body harness and may include a lanyard, a deceleration device, lifeline or a suitable combination of these. [1926.500 (b)] & [1926.502(d)]

Each employee in a hoist area shall be protected from falling 6 feet or more by guardrail systems or personal fall arrest systems. If guardrail systems (or chain gate or guardrail) or portions thereof must be removed to facilitate hoisting operations, as during the landing of materials, and a worker must lean through the access opening or out over the edge of the access opening to receive or guide equipment and materials, that employee must be protected by a personal fall arrest system. [1926.501(b)(3)]

Personal fall arrest systems, covers, or guardrail systems must be erected around holes (including skylights) that are more than 6 feet above lower levels. [1926.501(b)(4)]

Each employee using ramps, runways, and other walkways shall be protected from falling 6 feet or more by guardrail systems. [1926.501(b)(6)]

Each employee at the edge of an excavation 6 feet deep or more shall be protected from falling by guardrail systems, fences, barricades, or covers. Where walkways are provided to permit employees to cross over excavations, guardrails are required on the walkway if it is 6 feet or more above the excavation. [1926.501(b)(7)]

Each employee performing overhand bricklaying and related work 6 feet or more above lower levels shall be protected by guardrail systems, safety net systems, or personal fall arrest systems, or shall work in a controlled access zone. All employees reaching more than 10 inches below the level of a walking / working surface on which they are working shall be protected by a guardrail system, safety net system, or personal fall arrest. [1926.501(b)(9)]

Each employee engaged in roofing activities on low-slope roofs with unprotected sides and edges shall be protected from falling by guardrail, safety net, or personal fall arrest systems or a combination of a

- Warning line system and guardrail system.
- Warning line system and safety net system.
- · Warning line system and personal fall arrest system, or
- Warning line system and safety monitoring system. [1926.501(b)(10)]

On low-slope roofs 50 feet or less in width, the use of a safety monitoring system without a warning line system is permitted. [1926.501(b)(10)]

Each employee on a steep roof with unprotected sides and edges 6 feet or more above lower levels shall be protected by guardrail systems with toeboards, safety net systems, or personal fall arrest systems. [1926.501(b)(11)]

Fire Protection

A fire protection program is to be followed throughout phases of the construction and demolition work involved. It shall provide for effective fire fighting equipment to be available without delay, and designed to effectively meet all fire hazards as they occur. [1926.150(a)(1)]

Fire fighting equipment shall be conspicuously located and readily accessible at all times, and periodically inspected and maintained in operating condition. [1926.150(a)(2) through (a)(4)] Report any inoperative or missing equipment to your supervisor.

Fire extinguishers, rated not less than 2A, will be provided for each 3,000 square feet of building area (or major fraction). Travel distance from any point to the nearest fire extinguisher may not exceed 100 feet. [1926.150(c)(1)(i)]

First Aid

The employer shall insure the availability of medical personnel for advice and consultation on matters of occupational health. [1926.50(a)]

Provisions shall be made prior to commencement of the project for prompt medical attention in case of serious injury. [1926.50(b)]

In the absence of an infirmary, clinic, hospital, or physician, that is reasonably accessible in terms of time and distance to the worksite, which is available for the treatment of injured employees, a person who has a valid certificate in first-aid training from the U.S. Bureau of Mines, the American Red Cross, or equivalent training that can be verified by documentary evidence, shall be available at the worksite to render first aid. [1926.50(c)]

First aid supplies shall be easily accessible when required. [1926.50(d)(1)]

The contents of the first aid kit shall be placed in a weatherproof container with individual sealed packages for each type of item, and shall be checked by the employer before being sent out on each job and at least weekly on each job to ensure that the expended items are replaced. [1926.50(d)(2)]

Proper equipment for prompt transportation of the injured person to a physician or hospital, or a communication system for contacting necessary ambulance service, shall be provided. [1926.50(e)]

In areas where 911 is not available, the telephone numbers of the physicians, hospitals, or ambulances shall be conspicuously posted. [1926.50(f)]

Where the eyes or body of any person may be exposed to injurious corrosive materials, suitable facilities for quick drenching or flushing of the eyes and body shall be provided within the work area for immediate emergency use. [1926.50(g)]

Flag Personnel

No employee of this company is allowed to direct public vehicular traffic.

Flammable and Combustible Liquids

No more than 25 gallons shall be stored in a room outside of an approved storage cabinet. [1926.152(b)(1)]

Only approved containers and portable tanks shall be used for storage and handling of flammable and combustible liquids. [1926.152(a)(1)] & [1926.155(L)]

Post conspicuous and legible signs prohibiting smoking in service and refueling areas. [1926.152(g)(9)]

All containers must be labeled with appropriate hazardous warnings. Keep flammable liquids in closed containers.

No smoking within 25' of any fuel storage and/or fueling operations.

Foot Protection

Employees shall wear work shoes or work boots that give ankle support and have a hard sole on the job site.

No sneakers, tennis shoes or open toed shoes are permitted on the job site.

Additional toe protection shall be used when required.

Forklift Safety

The employer shall certify that each operator has been trained and evaluated as required by 1910.178(L)(6). [1926.602(d)]

Employees shall have adequate training and proper authorization prior to operation

Forklift extensions should always be close to the ground when driving forklift un-loaded.

When forklift is being used to move material, be cautious of overhead objects such as lights, power lines, etc.

Never speed or turn too quickly. When forklift is not in use the brake should be set and the machine in park.

Always use caution and watch out for people around corners. Always blow the horn when going through a doorway or around a corner.

Only one person is allowed on forklift at a time.

Gases, Vapors, Fumes, Dusts, and Mists

Exposure to toxic gases, vapors, fumes, dusts, and mists at a concentration above those specified in the "Threshold Limit Values of Airborne Contaminants for 1970" of the ACGIH, shall be avoided. (American Conference of Government Industrial Hygienists) [1926.55(a)]

When engineering and administrative controls are not feasible to achieve full compliance, protective equipment or other protective measures shall be used to keep the exposure of employees to air contaminants within the limits prescribed. Any equipment and technical measures used for this purpose must first be approved for each particular use by a competent industrial hygienist or other technically qualified person. [1926.55(b)]

Hand Protection

Employees should be aware of hand hazards such as pinch points, sharp objects, hot objects, etc. and wear appropriate gloves to protect hands and lower arms.

Hand Tools

Employers shall not issue or permit the use of unsafe hand tools. [1926.301(a)]

Wrenches shall not be used when jaws are sprung to the point slippage occurs. Keep impact tools free of mushroomed heads. Keep wooden tool handles free of splinters or cracks and assure a tight connection between the tool head and the handle. [1926.301(b), (c) & (d)]

Electric - power operated tools shall either be approved double insulated or be properly grounded, and used with ground fault circuit interrupters. [1926.302(a) & 1926.404(b)(1)]

Hard Hats

Employees working in areas where there is a possible danger of head injury from impact, or from falling or flying objects, or from electrical shock or burns, shall be protected by protective helmets. [1926.100]

Hard hats shall be worn at all times on the job site.

Hard Hats shall be worn correctly.

Hearing Protection

When engineering or administrative controls fail to reduce sound levels within the limits of Table D-2, ear protective devices shall be provided and used. [1926.52(b) & 1926.101(a)]

In all cases where sound levels exceed the values shown in Table D-2 of the Safety and Health Standards, a continuing, effective hearing conservation program shall be administered. [1926.52(d)(1)]

Duration Per Day, Hours	Sound Level DBA Slow Response
8	90
6	92
4	95
3	97
2	100
1 1/2	102
1	105
1/2	110
1/4 or less	115

Table D-2 Permissible Noise Exposure

Plain cotton is not an acceptable protective device. [1926.101(c)]

Heating Devices, Temporary

When heating devices are used, fresh air shall be supplied to maintain the safety and health of employees. [1926.154(a)(1)]

Heat Stress

Employees are encouraged to drink plenty of water during work days.

During work in hot environments, workers should use the lightest weight or "breathable" protective garments that give adequate protection.

Heavy and minimal work activities should be alternated.

Housekeeping / Clean-up

Clean up everyday all areas, including but not limited to, job site, vehicles, shop, office, equipment, tools, etc.

Scrap lumber and other debris will be kept clear from work areas at all times. [1926.25(a)]

Remove combustible scrap and debris at regular intervals. [1926.25(b)]

Containers will be provided for collection and separation of all refuse. Covers are required on containers used for flammable or harmful substances. [1926.25(c)]

Nails shall be withdrawn from used lumber. [1926.250(b)(8)(i)]

Whenever materials and/or trash are dropped more than 20 feet, an enclosed chute shall be used. [1926.252(a)]

At the end of each phase of work, return all tools and excess material to proper storage. Clean up all debris before moving on to the next phase. Each employee is responsible for keeping their work areas clean.

All vehicles and/or equipment must be free of loose debris, dirt, mud, etc., before operation on public roads.

Ladders

Job-made ladders will be constructed for their intended use and/or load. Rungs and/or cleats will be uniformly spaced, no more than 12 inches, apart. [1926.1053(a)(3)(i) & (a)(3)(ii)]

Place portable ladders on a substantial base at a 4-1 pitch, have clear access at top and bottom, extend a minimum of 36 inches above landing or, where not practical, provide grab rails. Secure against movement while in use. [1926.1053(b)(1) thru (b)(7)]

Portable metal ladders may not be used for electrical work or where they may contact electrical conductors. [1926.1053(b)(12)]

Portable and fixed ladders with broken or missing rungs or steps, broken or split side rails, or with other faulty or defective construction are prohibited. When ladders with such defects are discovered, withdraw them from service immediately. [1926.1053(b)(16)]

All employees working in a trench, four feet or more in depth, must be within 25 feet of a ladder, ramp, or stairs. [1926.651(c)(2)]

Under no circumstances will an employee use anything other than a ladder, scaffold or ramp to enter and exit excavations over four feet in depth. These methods will also be wholly within a protective system if the excavation is over five feet in depth. If a ramp is used, the slope shall be flat enough for employees to enter and exit in an upright position.

No ladders shall be used in a horizontal position as platforms, runways, or scaffolds. Extension ladders must be retracted before transporting.

All ladders must be secure. Always face ladders when going up or down.

Materials and tools should be hoisted up or down ladders with a rope, cable or other safe hoisting methods.

Never use the top or the top step of a stepladder.

Lasers

Only qualified and trained employees shall be assigned to install, adjust and operate laser equipment. [1926.54(a)]

"Laser in Use" signs shall be posted at all times lasers are in operation. [1926.54(d)]

Lighting

Construction area, ramps, walkways, corridors, offices, shops, sheds and storage areas shall be adequately lighted. [1926.56(a) & (b)]

Additional lighting and maintenance of lighting shall be provided as necessary, including but not limited to stairways, aisle ways, and entry / exit areas.

Liquefied Petroleum Gas

Each system shall have containers, valves, connectors, manifold valve assemblies, and regulators of an approved type. [1926.153(a)(1)]

All cylinders shall meet DOT specifications. [1926.153(a)(2)]

Every container and vaporizer shall be provided with one or more approved safety relief valves or devices. [1926.153(d)(1)]

Containers shall be placed upright on firm foundations or otherwise firmly secured. [1926.153(g) & (h)(11)]

Portable heaters shall be equipped with an approved automatic device to shut off the flow of gas in the event of flame failure. [1926.153(h)(8)]

Storage of LPG within buildings is prohibited. [1926.153(j)]

Storage locations shall have at least one approved portable fire extinguisher, rated not less than 20-b:c. [1926.153(L)]

Lock Out / Tag Out

Controls that are to be deactivated during the course of work on energized or de-energized equipment or circuits shall be tagged. [1926.417(a)]

Equipment or circuits that are de-energized shall be rendered inoperative and shall have tags attached at all points where such equipment or circuits can be energized. [1926.417(b)]

Tags shall be placed to identify plainly the equipment or circuits being worked on. [1926.417(c)]

Manual Lifting

Employees should be prepared for lifting task assigned and use legs to lift, instead of back or obtain assistance.

Motor Vehicles and Construction Equipment

Check all vehicles in use at the beginning of each workday to assure all parts, equipment and accessories affecting safe operation are in proper operating condition and free from defects. All defects shall be corrected before placing vehicle in service. [1926.601(b)(14)]

No employee shall use any motor vehicle, earthmoving, or compacting equipment having an obstructed view to the rear unless:

- Vehicle has a reverse signal alarm distinguishable from the surrounding noise level, or
- Vehicle is backed up only when an observer signals it is safe to do so. [1926.601(b)(4)]

Willful destruction of company property (such as cutting back-up alarm wires or seatbelts) shall result in immediate dismissal.

Heavy machinery, equipment, or parts thereof, which are suspended or held aloft will be substantially blocked to prevent falling or shifting work under or between them. [1926.600(a)(3)(i)]

Employees shall maintain eye contact with operators of all types of vehicles or equipment. Before entering the site, locate all moving equipment and/or potential sources and routes of moving equipment. This shall be determined and precautions taken at that time to ensure employees on the ground do not come into physical contact with moving equipment. Ensure that all back-up alarms are functioning and/or spotters and/or mirrors are in place and in use.

Office Safety

Office work is generally considered relatively safe, however, conditions and unsafe practices occur that can and do cause accidents.

Exercise care in lifting office machines, filing cases, ledgers, boxes, and bundles of office supplies. All persons lifting any material should observe proper lifting positions so as to lift with the leg muscles rather than putting unnecessary strain on the back. Large boxes or bundles of supplies should be moved by hand truck or unpacked and handled in smaller loads.

Bulky objects should not be carried in such a way as to obstruct the view ahead or interfere with free use of hand rails on stairways. Get help if necessary.

Liquids spilled on floors shall be cleaned up immediately. Loose objects, such as paper clips, pencils, and other small objects, should be kept off the floors.

Extension cords to office machines should be located in such a manner as to eliminate tripping hazards.

Desk and file cabinet drawers should be kept closed except when being used. Open only one drawer at the time to avoid tipping the cabinet.

Use an adequate stepladder to reach objects on overhead shelves.

Walk ... do not run ... in hallways or up and down stairways. Always use hand rails and "grabrails" on stairways.

Pointed objects, such as knives, and scissors, should not be carried in the pocket with the point exposed. Letter openers, knives, blades, and scissors should be used with care and properly stored when not in use.

Gummed strips on envelopes should be moistened with a device. Use letter openers to open envelopes and avoid sliding hands along the edge of paper.

Keep fingers clear when using stapling machines. Keep fingers away from the cutting edge of paper cutters. Never leave a hand operated cutter blade in the raised position.

Defective electrical cords or connections on office machines shall be removed from service until repaired.

Extreme care should be used with all temporary portable heaters, in the office areas.

Personal Protective Equipment

The employer is responsible for requiring the wearing of appropriate personal protective equipment in all operations where there is an exposure to hazardous conditions, or where the need is indicated for using such equipment to reduce the hazards to the employees. [1926.28(a)]

Where employees provide their own protective equipment, the employer shall be responsible to assure its adequacy, including proper maintenance, and sanitation of such equipment. [1926.95(b)]

Employees working over or near water, where the danger of drowning exists, shall be provided with U.S. Coast Guard-approved life jackets or buoyant work vests. [1926.106(a)]

All employees are required to wear the appropriate personal protective equipment when required, by any and all rules and regulations set forth by our clients and/or any federal, state or local rules and regulations.

For clarity, "when required" includes, but is not limited to:

- when required by OSHA
- when required by work task
- when required by posted signage
- when required by client

Powder - Actuated Tools

Only trained employees shall operate powder - actuated tools. [1926.302(e)(1)]

Power Transmission, Mechanical

Belts, gears, shafts, pulleys, sprockets, spindles, drums, flywheels, chains or other reciprocating, rotating, or moving parts of equipment must be guarded if such parts are exposed to contact by employees or otherwise constitute a hazard. No equipment may be used without guards in place. [1926.300(b)(2)]

Protection of the Public

All company personnel are charged with aiding in the protection of the public including, as your job description dictates, installation and maintenance of signs, signals, lights, fences, guardrails, ramps, temporary sidewalks, barricades, overhead protection, etc. as may be necessary.

Always give the public the "right of way".

Respiratory Protection

In emergencies, when engineering or administrative controls are not effective in maintaining acceptable atmospheres, appropriate respiratory protective equipment shall be provided by the employer and shall be used. [1926.103] & [1910.134]

Respiratory protective devices, shall be approved by the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health or acceptable to the U.S. Department of Labor for the specific contaminant to which the employee is exposed. [1926.103] & [1910.134]

Respiratory protective devices shall be appropriate for the hazardous material involved and the extent and nature of the work requirements and conditions. [1926.103] & [1910.134]

Employees required to use respiratory protective devices, shall be thoroughly trained in their use. [1926.103] & [1910.134]

Respiratory protective equipment shall be inspected regularly and maintained in good condition. [1926.103] & [1910.134]

Rules for Drivers of Vehicles

No employee shall operate vehicles without adequate training and proper authorization.

Drivers must not take chances. To arrive safely is more important than to arrive on time.

At all times be cautious of other drivers on the road.

Display a positive company image while driving any vehicle.

Positively no tailgating. Maintain a proper distance between you and all other drivers.

Obey all speed limits and observe extreme caution in school zones.

Each employee who drives a vehicle must have a valid driver's license for that type of vehicle. Prior to being hired to operate that vehicle, your license will be checked by the management of the Company. It is the employee's responsibility to maintain a valid license thereafter.

Drivers should also refer to Part 2, in the section titled "Motor Vehicles and Construction Equipment."

When pulling a trailer, compressor, tack wagon, or other unit, always hook up safety chains and put a pin through the hitch.

Anyone pulling a trailer or piece of equipment is responsible for checking for proper tags, tires, lights, signals, mirrors, fuel, etc.

All accidents must be reported to the office within 1 hour.

If an accident occurs, the driver must follow the procedures as outlined in the Substance Abuse Program.

No unauthorized "Riders" in vehicles.

Rules for Operators

No employee shall operate equipment without adequate training & proper authorization.

Operators shall not operate any equipment that is not in safe working order.

Operators shall inspect their equipment prior to beginning work to ensure the equipment is in safe condition.

Operators will also refer to Part 2, in the section titled "Motor Vehicles and Construction Equipment".

All accidents must be reported to the office within 1 hour.

If an accident occurs, the operator must follow the procedures as outlined in the Substance Abuse Program.

No "Riders" on equipment.

No employee shall ride any piece of equipment in any fashion or ride on anything attached to a piece of equipment such as a pipe or other equipment. If an employee is on or in a piece of motorized movable equipment, it shall be equipped with a seat (if intended for sit-down operation) and a seat belt and the seat belt shall be worn snugly.

All forklift operators require specific training prior to operating the equipment.

Saws

Portable, power-driven circular saws will be equipped with guards above and below the base plate or shoe. The lower guard will cover the saw to depth of teeth, except for minimum arc required to allow proper retraction and contact with the work, and will automatically return to covering position when blade is removed from the work. [1926.304(d)]

Radial saws will have an upper guard, which completely encloses upper half of saw blade. The sides of the lower exposed portion of blade will be guarded by a device that will automatically adjust to the thickness of and remain in contact with material being cut. Radial saws will be installed so the cutting head will return to starting position when released by operator. [1926.304(g)]

All swing or cut-off saws will be provided with a hood that will completely enclose the upper half of the saw.

All portions of band saw blades will be enclosed or guarded, except for working portion of blades between bottom of guide rolls and table.

Scaffolds

Scaffold means any temporary elevated platform (supported or suspended) and its supporting structure (including points of anchorage) used for supporting employees or materials or both. [1926.450(b)]

Each scaffold and scaffold component shall support, without failure, its own weight and at least 4 times the maximum intended load applied or transmitted to it. Scaffolds shall be designed by a qualified person and constructed and loaded in accordance with such design. Scaffolds and scaffold components shall not be loaded in excess of their maximum intended loads or rated capacities, whichever is less. [1926.451(a)(1)]

The scaffold platform shall be planked or decked as fully as possible with the space between the platform and uprights not more than 1 inch wide. When side brackets or odd shaped structures result in a wider opening between the platform and the uprights, the space shall not exceed 9.5 inches. The platform shall not deflect more than 1/60 of the span when loaded. [1926.451(b)(1) & (f)(16)]

The work area for each scaffold platform and the walkway shall be at least 18 inches wide. [1926.451(b)(2)]

Access must be provided when the scaffold platforms are more than 2 feet above or below a point of access. Crossbraces shall not be used as a means of access. [1926.451(e)(1) & (e)(8)]

A competent person shall inspect scaffolds, scaffold components, and ropes on suspended scaffolds before each work shift and after any occurrence that could affect the structural integrity. The competent person also must ensure that prompt corrective action is taken. [1926.451(f)(3) & (d)(10)]

Fall protection - such as a guardrail and/or a personal fall arrest systems - must be provided for each employee working on a scaffold more than 10 feet above a lower level. [1926.451(g)(1)]

The employer shall have a competent person to determine the feasibility and safety of providing fall protection for employees erecting or dismantling supported scaffolds. [1926.451(g)(2)]

Stilts may be used on a large area scaffold. [1926.452(y)(1)] (A large area scaffold is a pole, tube and coupler, systems or fabricated frame scaffold erected over substantially the entire work area.)

When a guardrail system is used, the guardrail height shall be equal to the height of the stilts and any alterations to the stilts shall be approved by the manufacturer. [1926.452(y)(2)]

Scissor Lifts

Employees shall have adequate training and proper authorization prior to operation.

No employee of this company is allowed to use or operate scissor lifts.

Signs

For the protection of all, signs such as "No Smoking", "Laser in Use", "Keep Out", "Eye Protection Required", "Out of Order – Do Not Use" and "Authorized Personnel" will be posted as needed.

Employees will obey these signs and directions.

Smoking Policy

Smoking is prohibited on ALL jobs.

Steel Erection

Before authorizing the commencement of steel erection, the controlling contractor shall ensure that the steel erector is provided with written notifications to approve the start of steel erection. [1926.752(a) & (b)]

The operator shall be responsible for those operations under the operator's direct control. Whenever there is any doubt as to safety, the operator shall have the authority to stop and refuse to handle loads until safety has been assured. [1926.753(c)(1)(iv)]

The controlling contractor shall bar other construction processes below steel erection unless overhead protection for the employees below is provided. [1926.759(b)]

Employees engaged in a steel erection activity who is on a walking/working surface with an unprotected side or edge more than 15 feet (4.6 m) above a lower level shall be protected from fall hazards by guardrail systems, safety net systems, personal fall arrest systems, positioning device systems, or fall restraint systems. [1926.760(a)(1)]

The employer shall provide a training program for all employees exposed to fall hazards. The program shall include training and instruction in CFR 29 Part 1926 Subpart M. [1926.761(b) & (b)(1) thru (b)(5)]

The employer shall provide special training to employees engaged in the following activities; multiple lift rigging, connector procedures and CDZ procedures. [1926.761(c)]

Storage

All materials stored in tiers will be secured to prevent sliding, falling or collapse. [1926.250(a)(1)]

Aisles and passageways will be kept clear and in good repair. [1926.250(a)(3)]

Weeds and grass in outside storage areas shall be kept under control. [1926.151(c)(3)]

Stored materials may not obstruct exits. [1926.151(d)(1)]

Materials will be stored with due regard to fire characteristics. [1926.151(d)(2)]

Flammable liquids must be kept in approved containers. [1926.152(a)(1)]

Toilets

Toilets shall be provided by the company according to the following minimums:

- 20 or fewer persons one facility
- 20 or more persons one toilet seat and one urinal per 40 persons
- 200 or more persons one toilet seat and one urinal per 50 persons [1926.51(c)(1)]

Washing Facilities

The employer shall provide adequate washing facilities for employees engaged in operations involving harmful substances. [1926.51(f)]

Washing facilities shall be in near proximity to the worksite and shall be so equipped as to enable employees to remove all harmful substances. [1926.51(f)]

Welding, Cutting and Heating

Employers shall instruct employees in the safe means of arc welding and cutting equipment. [1926.351(d)]

When practical, objects to be welded, cut, or heated shall be moved to a designated safe location or, if the objects to be welded, cut or heated cannot be readily moved, all movable fire hazards in the vicinity shall be taken to a safe place, or otherwise protected. [1926.352(a)]

Proper precautions (isolating welding and cutting, removing fire hazards from the vicinity, providing a fire watch, etc.) for fire prevention shall be taken in areas where welding or other "hot work" is being done. No welding, cutting or heating will be done where application of flammable paints, or presence of other flammable compounds, or heavy dust concentrations, creates a fire hazard. Equip torches with anti-flashback devices.

All arc welding and cutting cables shall be completely insulated and be capable of handling the maximum current requirements for the job. There shall be no repairs or splices within 10 feet of the electrode holder, except where splices are insulated, equal to the insulation of the cable. Defective cable shall be repaired or replaced. [1926.351(b)(1) & (b)(2)]

Fuel gas and oxygen hose shall be easily distinguishable and shall not be interchangeable. Hoses shall be inspected at the beginning of each shift and shall be repaired or replaced if defective. [1926.350(f)(1) & (f)(3)]

General mechanical or local exhaust ventilation or air line respirators shall be provided, as required, when welding, cutting or heating:

- zinc, lead, cadmium, mercury, or beryllium bearing, based or coated material in enclosed spaces
- stainless steel with inert-gas equipment
- in confined spaces or
- where an unusual condition can cause an unsafe accumulation of contaminants [1926.353(b)(1),(c)(1) through (c)(2) & (d)(1)(iv)]

Arc welding and cutting operations will be shielded by non - combustible or flameproof shields to protect employees from direct arc rays. When electrode holders are left unattended, electrodes will be removed and holder will be placed or protected so they cannot make electrical contact. All arc welding and cutting cables will be completely insulated. Defective cable will be repaired or replaced. [1926.351]

Remove electrodes from unattended electrode holders. [1926.351(d)(1)]

Welding electrode stubs shall be collected in metal containers and not dropped on walking / working surfaces.

Torches shall be lighted ONLY by friction lighters or other approved devices. [1926.350(g)(3)] Cigarette lighters and/or matches are NOT approved lighting devices!

Wire Ropes, Chains, Ropes and other Rigging Equipment

Wire ropes, chains, ropes and other rigging equipment will be inspected prior to use and as necessary during use to assure their safety. Remove defective rigging equipment from service immediately. [1926.251(a)(1)]

Job or shop hooks and links, or makeshift fasteners, formed from bolts, rods or other such attachments will not be used in rigging "systems". [1926.251(b)(3)]

When U-bolts are used for eye splices, the U-bolt will be applied so the "U" section is in contact with dead end of rope. [1926.251(c)(5)(i)] Never "saddle a dead horse".

Working / Walking under Suspended Loads

Employees shall NOT work / walk under any suspended load. [1926.701(e)(1) & (2)]

Plan your work and train your crew prior to performing activities with cranes and rigging.

PART 3

SPECIFIC SAFETY AND HEALTH POLICIES, PROGRAMS AND PLANS

Part 4 Specific Safety and Health Policies, Programs and Plans is a section of additional safety policies and in-depth, detailed procedures on certain safety issues and work task. Please refer to Part 2 for Specific Safety and Health rules and regulations (OSHA 1926).

DSI Design + Construction, Inc SUBSTANCE ABUSE POLICY

Policy Statement

DSI Design + Construction, Inc Substance Abuse Policy (hereafter referred to as Substance Abuse Policy or Policy) prohibits the use, possession, selling, distributing, or transportation of illegal drugs, alcohol, or other controlled substances, that are not being taken in accordance with a prescription, on company premises or on company property, or on company related business.

The terms "company premises" or "company property" for the purpose of this Policy, includes all property owned, leased, used, or under the control of DSI Design + Construction, Inc, including, but not limited to, the job site, structures, land, automobiles, trucks, vehicles, buildings, offices and facilities. This Policy also includes any other work location or mode of transportation to and from those locations while in the course and scope of company employment.

All test results will be kept confidential with other personnel records.

Failure to comply with this Policy will result in termination.

Terms and conditions of this Policy are subject to change at the sole discretion of DSI Design + Construction, Inc

Substance Abuse Policy Rules

DSI Design + Construction, Inc Substance Abuse Policy requires employees and, subject to the terms of applicable commercial agreements, the employee of any subcontractor, vendor or supplier, to adhere to the following rules:

- 1. Reporting to and/or being at work under the influence of illegal drugs, unauthorized controlled substances, alcohol or other intoxicants.
- 2. The on-site use, manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession, sale, or purchase of illegal drugs, drug paraphernalia, or any unauthorized controlled substance.
- 3. Reporting to and/or being at work under the influence of prescribed or over the counter drugs where such use prevents the employee from performing the duties of the job or poses a safety risk to the employee, other persons or property is prohibited. Legally prescribed drugs may be permitted on the work site or company property provided the drugs are contained in the original prescription container and are prescribed by an authorized medical practitioner for current use by the person in possession. It is the employee's responsibility to inform their supervisor if he/she is taking a prescribed drug, which his/her attending physician has advised may have adverse side affects.
- 4. Failure to report to supervisor any accident or injury or late reporting of any accident or injury may result in denial of any claims.
- 5. Refusal to comply with authorized searches is prohibited.
- 6. Failure to report within five days, any drug or alcohol related conviction, including a "guilty" plea or a "nolo contendere" plea.
- 7. Refusal to sign Policy Acknowledgement, refusal to sign drug and/or alcohol consent and release forms, refusal to cooperate fully with testing lab / clinic requests; refusal to provide a urine or blood sample for testing, or refusal to cooperate with DSI Design + Construction, Inc Substance Abuse Policy in any other way.

Occasions for Drug & Alcohol Testing

DSI Design + Construction, Inc will require drug and/or alcohol testing (urinalysis and/or blood) under, but not limited to, the following conditions:

Applicants for Employment

All applicants for employment or new hires with DSI Design + Construction, Inc will be subject to all aspects of this Policy as a condition of employment. All applicants or new hires for employment are subject to a drug screen test prior to starting work.

Post Accidents

Employees will be tested after the occurrence of a work place accident or incident resulting in personal injury, injury of coworkers, damage to property or work place circumstances which could have resulted in personal injury or damage to property.

Reasonable Suspicion

All employees are subject to testing for reasonable suspicion.

Random

All employees are subject to unannounced random drug tests.

Disciplinary Action

Positive Drug / Alcohol Tests

Any employee who tests positive for an unauthorized controlled substance, illegal drug or alcohol, as determined by the testing laboratory's testing thresholds after an initial drug / alcohol screen and a second confirmatory test, will be terminated. Applicants who test positive will not be eligible for employment. New hires, who are allowed to work pending receipt of test results, will be terminated if results are positive.

Refusal to Comply With Substance Abuse Policy

Any refusal by applicant or employee to submit a urine or blood sample for testing under this Policy will be treated as a positive drug test and applicant will not be hired or employee will be terminated. Any applicant or employee who refuses to execute the necessary paperwork, or who fails to disclose ingested drugs, or who refuses to cooperate with a search, or otherwise fails to cooperate with the Substance Abuse Policy will be treated in the same manner.

DSI Design + Construction, Inc HAZARD COMMUNICATION PROGRAM

The Hazard Communication Program has been developed by the company in accordance with OSHA Regulations 1926.21 and 1926.59 and 1910.1200. Employees will be trained under the guidelines of the program.

Any questions or comments regarding the Hazard Communication Program should be directed to the supervisor and/or Management.

Chemical Inventory

Hazardous chemicals are inventoried by the office on a regular basis. Any new chemicals brought to the work site by the Company will be included on the hazardous chemical inventory list.

Container Labeling

All chemicals on-site are used from an original container or a temporary container, only in small quantities for immediate use. Any chemical left after work is completed must be returned to the original container, if it is not returned to the original container it must be labeled. No unmarked containers of any size are to be left in the work area unattended.

The Company will rely on the manufacturer's applied labels whenever possible, and will ensure that these labels are not removed or if damaged are replaced. Each container will be labeled with the identity of the hazardous chemical and any appropriate hazard warnings.

Safety Data Sheets (SDS)

The Company will have an up-to-date copy of the safety data sheets (SDS). Each SDS will be in English and shall contain:

- a) The name of the chemical.
- b) The physical hazards.
- c) The health hazards.
- d) The primary route of entry.
- e) The OSHA permissible exposure limit.
- f) Any general precautions for safe handling.
- g) The date of preparation or the date of the last change to the SDS.
- h) The name, address and telephone number of the chemical manufacturer.

SDS are kept at the office and are accessible to all employees. Job specific SDS will be readily available to the employees working on specific job sites. If an employee cannot locate an SDS sheet contact the office.

Supervisors are responsible for having the appropriate up-to-date SDS available to employees.

Employee Training in Haz Com

General

Employees are trained to work safely with hazardous chemicals. Employee training will include:

- a) Methods that may be used to detect a release of hazardous chemicals in the workplace.
- b) Physical and health hazards associated with chemicals.
- c) Protective measure to be taken.
- d) Safe work practices, emergency response and use of personnel protective equipment.
- e) Information on the Hazardous Communication Standard.
- f) Labeling and warning systems.
- g) The employees Right to Know.
- h) And an understanding of the Safety Data Sheet (SDS).
- i) Global Harmonization
- j) Pictograms

On - Site Training

Supervisors are responsible for site specific hazardous chemical training. Training includes:

- a) Types of chemicals on the job site.
- b) Hazards created by chemicals on the job site.
- c) First aid and emergency procedures, when exposed to specific chemicals.
- d) Using appropriate personnel protective equipment for hazardous chemical handling.

Hazards of Non - Routine Tasks

Supervisors inform employees of any special tasks that may arise which would involve possible exposure to hazardous chemicals.

Review of safe work procedures and use of required PPE is conducted prior to the start of such tasks. Where necessary, areas are posted to indicate the nature of the hazard involved.

Multi - Employer Workplaces

Other on - site employers are required to adhere to the provisions of the Hazard Communication Standard.

The Company will provide to other employers on multi - employer job sites, copies of SDS on hazardous chemicals that are used by the Company. Those employers will be responsible for providing their employees with the information necessary to prevent exposure to the Company's hazardous chemicals.

Employers working on the job site with the Company will provide the Company with SDS on each hazardous chemical that they use on the job site. The Company is responsible for providing its employees with the information necessary to prevent exposure to the other employer's hazardous chemicals.
DSI Design + Construction, Inc FALL PROTECTION POLICY

Purpose

This Fall Protection Policy is designed to provide guidance for all DSI Design + Construction, Inc job sites for establishing procedures to identify, evaluate, and control falls from elevations at all times. This program focuses on orientation, training, and enforcement to ensure fall protection guidelines are implemented and adhered to by all project personnel. The purpose of Fall Protection Policy is to provide maximum protection against falls.

The management of DSI Design + Construction, Inc has adopted a Fall Protection Policy to eliminate fall accidents in our operations. Management and supervision will be responsible and accountable for ensuring the success of the program by integrating this program into the company's operations.

Goal

The goal of this program is to eliminate all falls from elevations by identifying and managing fall exposures.

Responsibility

All levels of management and supervision are responsible for supporting and enforcing this program to ensure 100% compliance by all personnel. Management, estimating, scheduling, and project management personnel are responsible for pre-planning safety into the job by identifying and predicting potential fall exposures both during the preconstruction phase and during construction. Each discipline shall plan safety into the job with priorities placed on engineering solutions to the hazards.

Personal fall protection systems shall only be used as a backup method to primary fall protection systems, such as guardrails, or when there is no other feasible or practical means for safely accomplishing the work.

Accountability

All levels of management and supervision shall be accountable for the safety of job site personnel. Job site supervision is directly responsible for using the Fall Protection Policy as a means to control falls from elevations. Management teams shall have the goal of zero fall-related accidents for each job site. Measurement of performance will take into account actual results related to this goal. The direct costs of any accident will be charged to the cost of the job site involved. Management, estimating, and scheduling personnel shall be accountable for pre-planning, designing, budgeting, and scheduling Fall Protection into each job site.

Pre-Construction Planning

Pre-planning must begin during the pre-bid phase of each job site and continue.

- 1. Pre-Bid Phase:
 - A. Management:

Management shall review plans for job sites during the pre-bid phase to determine the nature and scope of Fall Protection needs, as well as any necessary design changes and engineering controls needed.

B. Estimating: Estimating personnel must include the cost for Fall Protection into the bid / proposal. Input from management should be utilized as necessary. The cost of subcontract bids should include the cost of implementing an acceptable Fall Protection Policy.

C. Contract Administration: The subcontract should include language requiring a Fall Protection Policy.

- 2. Pre-Startup:
 - A. Management:

The management team shall hold a review meeting prior to startup of any work on a job site. The purpose of the meeting shall be to review plans and to identify and evaluate all potential fall exposures in each phase of construction.

- B. Supervisors: The regular Fall Protection inspection must be incorporated into an overall Fall Protection Policy.
- C. Scheduling: Design changes, engineering controls, and installation of fall protection devices, i.e. anchorages, guardrails, etc., must be incorporated into the schedule to ensure completion in a timely manner.

Pre – Task Safety Analysis

Supervisors must analyze all elevated tasks prior to assigning work to determine all existing and potential fall protection needs and to ensure adequate fall protection systems are provided.

Employee Safety Training

Pre-task safety instruction must be given to each person assigned to work in elevated areas prior to commencing work activities. New hire safety orientation training must be conducted for all new hires immediately upon the beginning of employment. The orientation shall include the company's Fall Protection Policy, procedures, and work rules. Regular safety training will be held with all field crews. Fall Protection should be included in these training sessions on a regular basis or when an upcoming work assignment may involve unusual or non-routine fall exposures. Written documentation of all employees training shall be maintained.

Procedures

Fall protection systems shall include, but are not limited to; the following fall exposure areas:

- A. Building construction activities
 - Formwork
 - Reinforcing steel deliveries, rigging, erection
 - Concrete placement
 - Structural / miscellaneous steel erection
 - Precast concrete erection
- B. Scaffolding / Hoisting activities
 - Aerial lifts
 - Movable ladders
 - Crane erection / dismantling
 - Hoisting areas including platforms, docks, chutes
- C. Floor / Wall penetrations and exposures
 - Elevator shafts
 - Stairways
 - MEP shafts
 - Perimeter edges
- D. All exterior skin installation including, but not limited to, roofing, stone, masonry, waterproofing, and glazing
- E. Excavation / Trenching

DSI Design + Construction, Inc CRANE SAFETY PROGRAM

Introduction

The safe operation and proper maintenance of cranes on the site shall be the overall responsibility of each contractor. Each contractor shall also be held accountable for compliance with OSHA crane regulations for all cranes on the site.

Special Provisions

- 1. Upon arrival on site, Assembly / Disassembly must be supervised by a person who meets the criteria for both a competent person and a qualified person, or by a competent person who is assisted by one or more qualified persons ("A / D Director")
- 2. If repair / adjustment are required, the qualified person must determine if the repair / adjustment meet manufacturer equipment criteria (where applicable and available). The qualified person must determine if a registered professional engineer (RPE) is needed to develop criteria for the repair / adjustment. If an RPE is not needed, the employer must ensure that the criteria are developed by the qualified person. If an RPE is needed, the employer must ensure that they are developed by an RPE. The inspection must include functional testing of the repaired / adjusted parts and other components that may be affected by the repair / adjustment.
- 3. All documents produced from the annual inspection must be available, during the applicable document retention period, to all persons who conduct inspections.
- 4. Each Contractor shall designate a competent person who must begin a visual inspection prior to each shift, which must be completed before or during that shift. See standard for comprehensive list. As a part of the contractor's job site inspection program, such inspections shall be documented. Defective equipment shall be removed from service and repaired.
- 5. Each Contractor supplying the equipment shall inspect each crane monthly and the information documented by the employer conducting the inspection. See the standard for detailed information of what must be documented. Defective equipment shall be removed from service and repaired.
- 6. Loads shall not be passed or suspended over persons.
- 7. A tag or restraint line must be used if necessary to prevent rotation of the load that would be hazardous.
- 8. Work area controls for employee safety shall be maintained around the swing radius of the rotating superstructure (whether permanently or temporarily mounted).

Employer Responsibilities

The employer shall personally talk to crane operators on the job. An operator will be used only after the employer has:

- Ensured that the operator is certified or qualified on the type of equipment to be operated for the type of work being performed.
- Employees have been instructed to avoid overhead and suspended crane loads.
- All above ground electrical lines are flagged, de-energized, or insulated by the local electrical power company.

Operator's Responsibilities

- 1. Each crane operator will be specifically assigned the responsibility for safe operations and shall be given written instructions as applicable. These responsibilities shall include:
 - Verification of a current "annual inspection" certification for the crane.
 - Verification that manufacturer's rated load capacities, recommended operating speeds, and special warnings or instructions are posted on the crane and visible from the operator's station.
- 2. Each crane operator shall conduct a daily inspection of the following minimum requirements:
 - Control mechanisms for maladjustments interfering with proper operation
 - Control and drive mechanisms for apparent excessive wear of components and contamination by lubricants, water or other foreign matter
 - Air, hydraulic, and other pressurized lines for deterioration or leakage, particularly those which flex in normal operation
 - Hydraulic systems for proper fluid level
 - Hooks and latches for deformation, cracks, excessive wear, or damage such as from chemicals or heat
 - Wire rope reeving for compliance with the manufacturer's specifications
 - Wire rope
 - Electrical apparatus for malfunctioning, signs of apparent excessive deterioration, dirt or moisture accumulation
 - Operator cab windows for significant cracks, breaks, or other deficiencies that would hamper the
 operators view
 - Rails, rail clamps and supporting surfaces when the equipment has rail traveling
 - Safety devices and operational aids for proper operation
 - Ground conditions around the equipment for proper support
 - Fire Extinguisher in crane cab
 - Installation and maintenance of swing radius protection
 - Hand signal charts for type of crane used, are posted.
- 3. Each crane operator shall:
 - Assure that routine maintenance is performed, as well as necessary repairs.
 - Assure that signaling and communications are adequate. This includes making sure that correct hand signals are used by personnel at materials loading and receiving areas. Where conditions require, radio communications will be with a secure clear channels for the crane.
 - Have the authority to stop and refuse to handle loads until a qualified person has determined that safety has been assured.
 - Job supervisory personnel cannot over-ride this refusal.
 - The weight of all auxiliary handling devices such as hoist blocks, headache balls, hooks and rigging shall be considered as part of the total load. The weight of all items added to the load at the site must be determined and added to the total weight.
 - Confirm that adequate clearances exist between operating areas and nearby structures, especially power lines.
- 4. Each crane operator shall ensure that good housekeeping is maintained in his or her equipment.

Contractor / Subcontractor Responsibilities

Making sure that rigging equipment is in good condition and provided with safety devices as applicable. This includes such things as:

- Safety latches on hoisting hooks
- Chains, wire rope, slings, etc., are free from defects and conform with standard load ratings for work being done
- Eye splices conform to safety standards

Employee Training

Each Contractor shall ensure that all employees involved in crane activities receive comprehensive training as to their responsibilities. This shall include operators, riggers and signal persons.

Each Contractor shall assure that all employees who may be exposed to fall hazards while on or being hoisted by equipment covered in this subpart receive training and certification of training must be documented including requirements of companies fall protection policy.

Outriggers

"Blocking" shall always be used under outrigger floats to prevent deflection or sinking. Outriggers shall always be fully extended.

Only rigid, tightly spaced blocking shall be used under outrigger floats.

Recordkeeping

All records pertaining to crane inspections shall be kept on site with the crane.

If, during any safety inspection, the operator or supervisor cannot produce the required crane inspection and certification sheets, the crane shall be shut down and inspected.

The crane operations and maintenance manual shall be located on each crane.

DSI Design + Construction, Inc EXCAVATION AND TRENCHING PROGRAM

Introduction

DSI Design + Construction, Inc incorporates the following Excavation and Trenching Program to follow during day-to-day operations. The OSHA requirements for a "Competent Person" are met by the designated trained employees of DSI Design + Construction, Inc

Purpose

Excavation and Trenching safety problems can be avoided by hazard awareness and recognition by employees on the worksite. DSI Design + Construction, Inc provides the opportunity for designated employees to attend "Competent Person" training to understand the potential for a cave-in of a trench, and methods to protect employees from a cave-in.

Policy

DSI Design + Construction, Inc takes the position that cave-ins are preventable, and through training of employees in hazard recognition, a safe and efficient method to provide a safe work site is devised prior to excavation and maintained throughout the length of the job.

Scope

The Excavation and Trenching Safety Program of DSI Design + Construction, Inc involves the orientation of current employees, and all newly hired employees to recognize hazards associated with excavation and trench work, and the proper methods of providing protection to employees working within the excavation or trench.

Items included in this Program are:

- A. Safety Orientation
- B. "Competent Person" Training
- C. Refresher Training (if required)
- D. Soils Analysis Review
- E. Use of Protective Systems Review

Responsibilities

- A. DSI Design + Construction, Inc provides training in safe methods of excavation and trenching, and will determine the employees who have the authority to control any type of excavation work.
- B. The "Competent Person" has the training required by OSHA to recognize potential hazards in excavation work, and has the authority to take corrective action, including but not limited to, stopping the work, directing the employees to exit the excavation, and providing safe procedures.
- C. Employees of DSI Design + Construction, Inc are capable of recognizing potential unsafe conditions and report such conditions to the "Competent Person" or the Safety Coordinator immediately.
- D. Subcontractors performing work for DSI Design + Construction, Inc shall have a Competent Person available on the worksite, and shall employ the safe methods of protecting employees that are followed by DSI Design + Construction, Inc

Procedures

A. General Information

Excavating and Trenching is one of the most dangerous types of work / activity in the construction industry. To prevent illness or death to employees, DSI Design + Construction, Inc provides several methods of protection that are available to the "Competent Person". These items are utilized when excavations are made in depths greater than 5 feet, and at locations anywhere site conditions may warrant a protection system.

B. Regulatory Requirements

DSI Design + Construction, Inc CONFINED SPACE PLAN

General Procedures for Entering a Confined Space Area

- Have adequate ventilation and lighting in place.
- Always check oxygen, explosive and toxic gas levels with certified testing equipment.
- Wear proper personal protective equipment necessary for task at hand.
- Have safety "attendant" in place at all times.
- Wear full body harness with lifeline attached when necessary for work that generates toxic fumes.
- Take frequent breaks and come up for fresh air.

Emergency Procedures for Injured Person

- Follow normal procedures for injured person and fire (call 911).
- Never enter without testing oxygen, explosive and toxic gas levels.
- Wear proper personal protective equipment.
- The man basket and/or full body harness shall be used for retrieval of the injured worker.
- Never enter the area without assistance and a safety "attendant" in place.
- If you are not sure of the situation, wait for the proper emergency medical personnel.

***Note: Over 60% of workers that die in a confined space area are attempting to rescue other workers.

***Note: Please refer to 1910.146 for specific safety rules and regulations for Confined Space Entry.

Confined Space Entry Plan

Before entering the confined space, make sure that there is adequate ventilation and lighting. Oxygen levels, explosive levels and toxic fume levels shall be tested, before entering and periodically while in the confined space. The proper personal protective equipment (safety glasses, hard hats, hard soled shoes, proper respirator required for task at hand, etc.) shall be worn AT ALL TIMES.

The safety "attendant" shall be in place at all times while work is being performed. If the safety "attendant" should leave his area for any reason, the alternate safety "attendant" shall be in place before work continues.

Anyone required to work in a confined space where welding, waterproofing, grinding of concrete, or any other related activity that generates toxic fumes will be required to wear a full body harness with life line attached AT ALL TIMES.

Before entering the confined space area, the following procedures must be reviewed and understood by each employee.

Atmosphere

The atmosphere must be tested each time before entering a confined space, especially during times when the task at hand creates toxic fumes and/or could cause an oxygen enriched or depleted environment.

- A. The normal oxygen level is approximately 21%. The minimum oxygen level to enter a confined space without a self-contained breathing apparatus is 19.5%. If the oxygen level is greater than 23.5%, the environment is oxygen enriched, and flammables and combustibles burn more violently and can ignite more rapidly.
- B. Only a trained, qualified person shall test the atmosphere for oxygen, explosives and gases. The following gases are typical gases that may be found in a confined space:
 - Hydrogen sulfide
 - Carbon monoxide
 - . Methane
 - Carbon dioxide
- C. Always test the bottom, middle, and top of the confined space area. Some gases are lighter or heavier and settle at different elevations.

Ventilation

Ventilation is the preferred method of eliminating atmospheric hazards over wearing respirators.

- A. Ensure that there is adequate ventilation and lighting.
- B. Maintain ventilation and lighting AT ALL TIMES.
- C. NEVER use pure oxygen to ventilate an atmosphere.
- D. If the oxygen level is below 19.5% rapid fatigue will be experienced.
- E. If the oxygen level is above 23.5%, the atmosphere becomes extremely flammable and combustible. If a fire should develop, everything will burn or ignite rapidly.

Attendant

- A. A safety "attendant" shall be within voice and/or radio contact with all workers inside the confined space AT ALL TIMES. The safety "attendant" should not leave his position for any reason while an employee is in a Confined Space.
- B. The safety "attendant" shall be trained in the job site emergency plans for fire and/or injured person, as well as, have contact with the job site 911 contact person for an emergency.
- C. The "safety attendant" shall not perform any other duties other than to monitor the workers inside the Confined Space.
- D. The safety "attendant" shall have a fire extinguisher on hand at all times.
- E. The safety "attendant" shall be highly distinguishable from the other workers in the area.

Respiratory Protection

- A. The proper respirator must be worn to match the task at hand.
- B. The workers must be properly trained in how to correctly wear and inspect the respirator they are required to wear, prior to use.
- C. Any welding, cutting, brazing, painting, grinding, waterproofing, etc., which may produce toxic gases and/or deplete or enrich the oxygen levels in the confined space require that all workers inside the confined space wear full body harness with a life line attached in the event of an emergency with retrieval necessary. These operations may also create a combustible atmosphere, which will also require the full body harness with the lifeline attached.
- D. If any operation causes an oxygen level of less than 19.5% and/or creates a combustible atmosphere where proper ventilation cannot increase the oxygen to acceptable levels, a self-contained breathing apparatus, may be required to be worn by all workers. If a self-contained breathing apparatus is worn, proper training will be required for all workers, including the safety "attendant".

Confined Space Entry Team

A. "Entrant"

All workers / entrants of the confined space shall be thoroughly trained in the Confined Space Plan.

B. "Attendant"

All workers / entrants shall be constantly monitored by an attendant trained in the Confined Space Plan.

C. "Entry Supervisor"

Entry Supervisors shall supervise all Confined Space operations. Entry Supervisors shall be trained in the Confined Space Plan.

DSI Design + Construction, Inc RESPIRATOR POLICY

Introduction

Occasionally a few employees of DSI Design + Construction, Inc may be asked to enter into work areas where they will need to wear respirators for protection. Respirators protect employees from contaminated dusts, fogs, fumes, mists, gases, smokes, sprays, and vapors. When possible, DSI Design + Construction, Inc will take appropriate steps to eliminate such hazards by using proper engineering controls, such as enclosures, specialized ventilation, etc. However, when these steps and/or controls are not feasible, employees selected by DSI Design + Construction, Inc may be required to use respirators.

Only specially trained and designated employees will be permitted to wear respirators. All activity involving employee use of respirators is strictly governed and regulated by this Written Respirator Policy. This Policy was prepared by DSI Design + Construction, Inc to assist with complying with OSHA regulations 1926.103 & 1910.134.

Purpose of Respirator Use

As noted above, only a few specially trained employees will be asked to wear respirators ... and then only in special situations. Any employees wearing respirators must always follow this Policy. Failure to follow this Policy could lead to termination of employment.

Training and Instruction for Employees

Both supervisors and employees will be trained in the Respirator Policy. These employees will attend individualized training sessions and will be required to review written material, view training videotapes, and/or participate in other training activities as directed by the Company.

The Company will keep records concerning their training. Specifically, Company records will show the names of employees attending the training, the dates and location of the training, and the identity of the trainer.

Training will provide employees an opportunity to:

- Handle the respirator
- Have the respirator properly fitted
- Test its face piece-to-face seal
- Wear the respirator in normal air for a long period to become familiar with it
- Wear the respirator in a test atmosphere

Each employee must receive fitting instructions, which include:

- How to wear the respirator
- How to adjust it
- How to determine proper respirator fit

Employees will also be trained and otherwise informed of the limits of respirators.

Inspection of Respirators

DSI Design + Construction, Inc will conduct frequent inspections of respirators to make sure that the respirators are properly selected, used, cleaned, and otherwise maintained. Air cylinders must be fully charged according to manufacturer's instructions. Inspections must ensure that all regulators and warning devices are functioning properly, as they were designed.

Respirator inspections shall include the following:

- Check of tightness of all connections and face piece, headbands, valves, connecting tubes and canisters.
- Check of all rubber or elastic parts for pliability or deterioration
- Stretching all rubber or elastic parts with a massaging motion

Cleaning, Disinfection and Storage

All respirators must be regularly cleaned and disinfected. Employees must comply with the manufacturer's recommendations for cleaning and disinfection. Respirators used by more than one employee must be thoroughly cleaned after each use.

While not in use, respirators must be stored in a clean, convenient, and sanitary location. They are not to be left lying around the facility. Respirators must be kept away from dust, sunlight, heat, extreme cold, excessive moisture, and chemicals. Respirators used for emergency situations must be easily accessible at all times and stored in special compartments - not in toolboxes or lockers (unless stored in a carrying case).

All respirators must be routinely inspected during cleaning and disinfection. Any parts found to be worn, broken, or deteriorated must be promptly replaced. Any broken respirator must be tagged accordingly and taken out of service.

Respirators used for emergency situations will be automatically inspected after each use and once each month.

Employer Surveillance and Evaluation

DSI Design + Construction, Inc will regularly survey the conditions of all work areas and will make an assessment of any employee exposure or stress. This surveillance shall be ongoing. Any evidence of employee exposure or stress shall be reported to upper management and the local health care professional involved with this Policy.

The Company will also conduct regular inspections of respirator procedures and practices. These inspections will help the Company evaluate the effectiveness of this Policy and ensure the safety of all affected employees.

Special Rules - Face Piece Seals

All masks and face pieces must make a proper, airtight seal. Respirators shall not be worn if it is not possible to obtain a proper seal. No beards, sideburns, or anything that projects under the face piece that could compromise a proper seal, are permitted.

Employees who need to use corrective lenses must be extremely careful to make sure that the glasses do not prevent a proper seal. Employees must not wear contact lenses in contaminated atmospheres.

Medical Evaluation of Participating Employees

Employee assigned to tasks requiring use of respirators must first pass a physical examination given by a physician. The examination will ensure that the employee is physically able to perform the related work and use the respirators. Each employee trained to use a respirator will have his or her physical ability and medical status reviewed by the physician at least once each year. These evaluations shall be documented and kept with other records from this Policy, such as training records.

29 CFR 1910.134 Appendix D Information for Employees Using Respirators When Not Required Under the Standard

Respirators are an effective method of protection against designated hazards when properly selected and worn. Respirators use is encouraged, even when exposures are below the exposure limit, to provide an additional level of comfort and protection for workers. However, if a respirator is used improperly or not kept clean, the respirator itself can become a hazard to the worker. Sometimes, workers may wear respirators to avoid exposures to hazards, even if the amount of hazardous substance does not exceed the limits set by OSHA standards. If your employer provides respirators for your voluntary use, or if you provide your own respirator, you need to take certain precautions to be sure that the respirator itself does not present a hazard.

You should do the following:

- Read and heed all instructions provided by the manufacturer on use, maintenance, cleaning and care, and warnings regarding the respirators limitations.
- Choose respirators certified for use to protect against the contaminant of concern. NIOSH, the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, certifies respirators. A label or statement of certification should appear on the respirator or respirator packaging. It will tell you what the respirator is designed for and how much it will protect you.
- Do not wear your respirator into atmospheres containing contaminants for which your respirator is not designed. For example, a respirator designed to filter dust particles will not protect you against gases, vapors, or very small solid particles of fumes or smoke.
- Keep track of your respirator so that you do not mistakenly use someone else's respirator.

DSI Design + Construction, Inc LOCK OUT / TAG OUT PROGRAM

General

Lock Out / Tag Out is the preferred method of isolating machines or equipment from energy sources. The following simple procedure is provided for use in both lock out / tag out programs. This procedure may be used when there are limited numbers or types of machines or equipment or there is a single power source. For more complex systems, a more comprehensive procedure will need to be developed, documented, and utilized.

Purpose

This procedure establishes the minimum requirements for the lock out / tag out of energy isolating devices. It shall be used to ensure that the machine or equipment is isolated from all potentially hazardous energy and locked out or tagged out before employees perform any servicing or maintenance activities where the unexpected energization, start-up or release of stored energy could cause injury.

Responsibility

Appropriate employees shall be instructed in the safety significance and importance of the lock out / tag out procedure. Each new or transferred employee who is affected and other employees whose work operations are or may be in the area shall be instructed in the purpose and use of the lock out / tag out procedure.

Preparation for Lock Out or Tag Out

Make a survey to locate and identify all isolating devices to be certain which switch(es), valve(s), or other energy isolating devices apply to the equipment to be locked out or tagged out. More than one energy source (electrical, mechanical, or others) may be involved.

Sequence of Lock Out / Tag Out System Procedure

- 1. Notify all affected employees that a lock out / tag out system is going to be utilized and the reason therefore. The authorized employee shall know the type and magnitude of energy that the machine or equipment utilizes and shall understand the hazards thereof.
- 2. If the machine or equipment is operating, shut it down by the normal stopping procedure (depress stop button, open toggle switch, etc.).
- 3. Operate the switch, valve, or other energy isolating device(s) so that the equipment is isolated from its energy source(s). Stored energy, such as that in springs, elevated machine members, rotating flywheels, hydraulic systems, and air, gas, steam, or water pressure, etc., must be dissipated or restrained by methods such as repositioning, blocking, bleeding down, etc.
- 4. Lock out / tag out the energy isolating devices with assigned individual lock(s) and/or tag(s).
- 5. After ensuring that no personnel are exposed and as a check on having disconnected the energy sources, operate the push button or other normal operating controls to make certain the equipment will not operate.

CAUTION: Return operating control(s) to "neutral" or "off" position after the test.

6. The equipment is now locked out or tagged out.

Restoring the Machines and/or the Equipment to Normal Production Operations

- 1. After the servicing and/or maintenance is complete and equipment is ready for normal production operations, check the area around the machines or equipment to ensure that no one is exposed.
- 2. After all tools have been removed from the machine or equipment, guards have been reinstalled, and employees are in the clear, remove all lock out / tag out devices to restore energy to the machine or equipment.

Procedure involving more than one Person

In the preceding steps, if more than one individual is required to lock out / tag out equipment, each shall place his/her own personal lock out device / tag out device on the energy isolating devices(s). When an energy isolating device cannot accept multiple locks or tags, a multiple lock out / tag out device (hasp) may be used. If lock out is used, a single lock may be used to lock out the machine or equipment with the key being placed in a lock out box or cabinet, which allows the use of multiple locks to secure it. Each employee will then use his/her own lock to secure the box or cabinet. As each person no longer needs to maintain his or her lock out protection, that person will remove his/her lock from the box or cabinet.

Basic Rules for using Lock Out / Tag Out System Procedures

All equipment shall be locked out or tagged out to protect against accidental or inadvertent operation when such operation could cause injury to personnel. Do not attempt to operate any switch, valve, or other energy isolating device where it is locked out or tagged out.

DSI Design + Construction, Inc ENVIRONMENTAL PROGRAM

Environmental Program Statement

It is the responsibility of the Contractor to assure installation and maintenance of all erosion control and storm water methods that meet the federal, state and local EPA laws. All hazardous materials such as asbestos, lead base paint, silica, paint, fertilizers, pesticides and insecticides shall be stored and disposed of in such a manner so that no run off will occur to any state waters by what means are necessary.

There will be no on-site dump pits nor will there be any open air burning without permits obtained from the local Fire Marshall, prior to the activity.

ASBESTOS SAFETY POLICY

It is the policy and intent of DSI Design + Construction, Inc to provide a safe working environment for all DSI Design + Construction, Inc employees and subcontractor or vendor employees, on each of DSI Design + Construction, Inc jobsites and to ensure all employees and subcontractors comply with 29 CFR 1926.1101.

Asbestos is not as common of a construction material as it was years ago. Therefore, contact with asbestos containing materials will be generally during renovations of buildings that were built before the year 1975.

The typical areas where asbestos containing materials are found are:

- Plumbing and mechanical pipe insulation
- Floor and ceiling tile
- Floor and ceiling tile glues and adhesives
- Asbestos lined pipes, typically used in underground situations

These areas require special attention and demolition by authorized personnel only. The superintendent of each jobsite should contact DSI Design + Construction, Inc if asbestos containing materials are detected in a building under construction, demolition, or renovation.

A survey of the jobsite for asbestos containing materials must be performed by an approved testing company prior to any work being performed on the jobsite. This is typically performed by the owner of the property, and a copy of the results, are forwarded to DSI Design + Construction, Inc

The following is a list of precautions that should be followed when asbestos containing materials are found. An abatement contractor who is fully licensed and insured for asbestos removal shall remove asbestos.

- 1. A negative pressure environment must be placed around the asbestos containing material to prevent loose particles of asbestos from entering the atmosphere.
- 2. No sawing, cutting, chipping, grinding, or any other procedure that will cause loose particles of asbestos to enter the atmosphere is permitted.
- 3. Air purifying respirators, gloves, and disposable coveralls will be required for employees who are required to work with and remove asbestos containing materials.
- 4. When a quantity of asbestos containing material is to be removed, trash bags that are capable of being sealed airtight and marked ASBESTOS CONTAINING MATERIAL must be used. The trash bags must be taken to an approved landfill.
- Employees are to be provided a hand-washing station and an area to change clothes before entering the work area. An area must be provided for breaks. There shall be **NO SMOKING OR EATING** in work areas.
- 6. Proper training of employees that are to work with asbestos containing material is to be performed by the superintendent or a competent person before the work begins.
- 7. Negative pressure fans containing HEPA filters shall be used in large areas to ensure that there are no asbestos particles leaving the containment area.
- 8. HEPA filters shall be used in all vacuum cleaners that are used to collect loose materials, and the contents of the vacuum cleaners are to be disposed of in sealed and clearly marked trash bags.

LEAD EXPOSURE PROTECTION POLICY

Purpose

The following pages describe the procedures and precautions to be adopted on all jobsites in which employees could receive significant exposures to lead dust or fumes. Lead fumes are generated from welding or cutting on steel, girders, or other metals coated with lead based paint, soldering to join copper pipe, radiator repair, construction activities with fume exposures in aluminum, brass, or bronze foundries, electronics or battery plants, and glass and ceramic facilities. Lead dusts are commonly associated with the disturbance of contaminated ground, sandblasting or abrasive action on surfaces with lead paint, demolition of interior walls painted with lead paint, and decontamination of certain manufacturing operations.

Policy

- 1. Prior to any demolition or retrofit, all work areas will be surveyed by a competent person to determine existing and predictable lead hazards. It is the responsibility of the overall superintendent of each jobsite to ensure that the survey is conducted.
- 2. Appropriate material samples will be taken and sent to an approved laboratory to determine the lead content in each material under question. Paints, coatings, and alloys with lead in concentration of 0.4% or more shall be considered a lead source.
- 3. Where a potential exposure to lead dust exists, spray-misting equipment shall be used for dust control.
- 4. In an enclosed area, during welding or cutting on surfaces with lead containing paints, local exhaust ventilation will be used to remove the fumes. The ventilation shall be evaluated periodically to maintain its effectiveness. If local exhaust is not possible, then the paint will be stripped away from the surface to be welded or cut to a distance of 12" on each side of the cut or welding point. Proper respiratory protection and other PPE must be provided to the employee doing the scraping.
- 5. In an open-air setting, for welding and cutting on lead-contaminated surfaces, respiratory protection is mandatory with respirators approved by NIOSH.
- 6. Each employee and subcontractor on a DSI Design + Construction, Inc project must comply with the 29 CFR Part 1926.62.

Initial Determination

1. For potential lead exposures that cannot be eliminated through engineering means, personal air samples shall be conducted to determine the extent of exposure. The samples shall be for a complete shift and represent each potentially exposed job classification in each work area for the shift with the highest potential exposure. Until sample results are available, workers in the immediate area shall be required to wear respirators according to each established exposure or activity below:

Half mask air purifying respirators	Powered air purifying respirators	Supplied air respirators
Moderate	High	Extreme
Manual demolition structures / walls	Lead in mortar: burning	Abrasive blasting
Manual scraping	Lead in paint: tool cleaning	Welding
Manual sanding	Cleanup spent abrasives	Cutting
Heat gun applications	Abrasive blasting enclosure:	Torch burning
Power tool clean with dust collector		
Spray painting		

2. Until sampling results are available, employees shall be provided with appropriate protective clothing, suitable change areas, hand-washing facilities, and blood sampling for analysis of blood lead and zinc protoporphyrin (ZPP) levels.

Negative Results

- 1. If the initial personnel samples on each exposed job category show that the airborne lead concentrations are below 30 micrograms per cubic meter (Ug/M3), the result is negative. A written record must be documented that shows:
 - a. Date
 - b. Location
 - c. Job activity
 - d. Name
 - e. Social security number
 - f. The name of the person who made this determination should also be included.
 - g. No further testing is required unless the nature of the activity changes.
- 2. All surfaces shall be kept free of accumulations of lead dust or fumes. Vacuums with HEPA filters shall be used for cleanup. Compressed air cleaning is prohibited.
- 3. Hand washing facilities will be provided. Where showers are not available, employees will be required to wash their hands and face at the end of a work shift, and before taking breaks, eating, smoking, etc. If disposable coveralls and foot protectors are provided, they will be disposed of in approved containers before the employee leaves the work area.

Action Level

- 1. Within five days, each employee will be notified in writing of the test results that represent that employee's exposure. Records of air monitoring and medical evaluation tests shall be kept for five years.
- 2. If any samples show job categories above the 30 ug/m³ action level but below the 50 ug/m³ permissible exposure limit (PEL), follow-up samples must be taken at least every six months on each employee classification which has a potential lead exposure.
- 3. Initial medical examinations, including lead and zinc ZPP blood level tests, are required for anyone who must work in an area or activity in which the airborne concentration of lead exceeds the 30 ug/m³ action limit. If the test results show blood lead concentrations greater than 40 ug/dL, additional blood tests shall be conducted every two months. For employees with exposures above the action level for any thirty days in a twelve month period, tests for lead and ZPP levels in the blood will also be conducted at two month intervals. Samples will be taken under the direction of a licensed physician and analyzed by an approved laboratory. Follow-up blood tests must be conducted within two weeks of notification for employees with blood concentrations greater than 50 ug/dL, and the employee will be removed from any work places with potential lead exposures.
- 4. Training in addition to that described in Section 4 under "Negative Results" will be provided and will include:
 - a. The contents of the lead standard
 - b. Specific nature of operations that could lead to lead overexposures
 - c. Proper use of respirators
 - d. Medical surveillance program Engineering controls
 - e. Lead exposure control program
 - f. Employees' right of access to records
 - g. Suitable work practices

Exceeding the Permissible Exposure Limit (PEL)

- 1. If initial air test results show that employee exposure concentrations exceed the PEL, a written notice shall be provided to the employee advising him or her that the exposure was above the PEL and giving a description of the corrective action to be taken to bring concentrations within acceptable limits. Additional air tests must be conducted on at least a quarterly basis.
- 2. Engineering and work practice controls will be used to bring employee exposure concentrations below the PEL. When mechanical ventilation is used, the performance of the system shall be evaluated and documented on a daily basis.
- 3. For locations or activities for which respiratory protection is mandatory, the use of respirators will conform to the company's respiratory protection program, including the provisions for selection, medical evaluation, fit testing, maintenance, and training.
- 4. Where employees are subject to airborne lead concentrations in excess of the PEL or where they may come into contact with lead compounds that could cause skin or eye irritation, employees will be required to wear protective clothing such as coveralls, hats, protective footwear, and/or face shields or goggles. Protective clothing shall be cleaned and provided on at least a weekly basis.
- 5. Food, beverage, and tobacco products are not allowed in areas where airborne lead exposures exceed the PEL. Clean change areas are to be provided, including separate lockers for work clothing and street clothing, shower facilities, and lead free eating facilities. Employees are required to wash both hands and face prior to eating, drinking, smoking, or applying cosmetics. No employees from high lead concentration areas may enter an eating facility unless, surface lead dust has been removed by vacuuming or other cleaning method that collects lead dust. Adequate handwashing facilities will be provided.
- 6. The requirements for blood tests and ZPP are the same as in under "Action Level".
- 7. The training requirements are the same as those in under "Action Level".
- 8. Warning signs must be posted in areas where the PEL is being exceeded. The signs will read:

WARNING! LEAD WORK AREA POISON NO SMOKING OR EATING NO ADMITTANCE WITHOUT AUTHORIZATION

9. Regulated areas will be established and roped off. Non-essential workers will be routed around these areas.

Exposure Control

1. The following controls will be used to keep airborne lead concentrations below the action level of 30 ug/m³3:

Activity	Control
Soft demolition / interior walls (lead based paint)	Mist drywall prior to sawing or breaking
Area cleanup lead contaminated dust	HEPA vacuum
Welding or cutting – coatings with lead (enclosed space)	Local exhaust ventilation or clean metal for four inches
Welding or cutting – coatings with lead (open air)	Respiratory protection or clean metal for four inches
Abrasive blasting / lead coatings	Supplied air respirators
Spray painting / lead content	Use paint with no lead content

- 2. For each activity in which lead is emitted, a description will be provided including:
 - a. The activity
 - b. The nature of the lead source
 - c. Equipment in use
 - d. Engineering and other controls
 - e. Crew size
 - f. Work practices and procedures
 - g. Maintenance practices
 - h. Any engineering plans or studies used to select the controls should also be documented.
- 3. Frequent and regular inspections will be provided at the jobsites by a competent person.
- 4. Copies of all air monitoring tests, which identify airborne lead concentrations will be attached to this program.
- 5. A detailed schedule of equipment procurement, construction contracts, and other plans for implementation of the protection program will also be attached.

SILICA SAFETY POLICY

Policy Statement

Exposure to silica can lead to silicosis, a serious and sometimes fatal respiratory disease. Silicosis develops from being exposed to and breathing in silica dust. Excessive amounts of silica dust may be generated during activities such as: sandblasting, rock drilling, roof bolting, foundry work, stonecutting, drilling, quarrying, brick / block / concrete cutting, gunite operations, lead-based paint encapsulate applications, asphalt paving, cement products manufacturing, demolition operations, hammering, and chipping and sweeping concrete or masonry.

The following policy is designed to protect employees who may come into contact with silica during the course of their work.

This policy is designed for DSI Design + Construction, Inc Construction Employees. Subcontractors must be required to submit and have approved by DSI Design + Construction, Inc, their company's Silica Exposure Prevention Program prior to start of work.

Procedures

In order to determine whether a product contains silica, the SDS must be obtained and evaluated. In the event silica is present in products on-site, the following safe working procedures shall be followed to eliminate or control silica dust exposure:

- 1. Always wet the dry materials and surfaces before cutting, chipping, grinding, sanding, sweeping or cleaning. This engineering control shall be used to the greatest extent feasible, so that airborne concentrations of silica are minimized.
- 2. Engineering controls must be considered as a primary means to eliminate the hazard, whenever feasible.
- 3. Industrial hygiene exposure monitoring must be conducted in order to confirm that the engineering and administrative controls in place are effective and whether personal protective equipment (PPE) is or is not required.
- 4. If PPE is required, refer to DSI Design + Construction, Inc Respiratory Protection Program for specific guidelines.
- 5. After working with products that contain silica, each individual will be required to thoroughly wash their hands before eating, drinking or smoking. Eating, drinking or smoking near silica or in a silica-regulated areas is strictly prohibited.
- 6. The Project Safety Orientation should include information on potential areas for exposure and the hazards of silica exposure.
- 7. Use power tools with built-in high-efficient particulate air (HEPA) dust extraction units to capture the dust before it is released into the exhausted air.
- 8. DSI Design + Construction, Inc will not allow the use of any compound used for abrasive cleaning that contains more than 1% silica. Employee sampling must be conducted to verify that concentrations released from the media being finished does not exceed allowable OHSA PEL's. For abrasive blasting, replace silica sand with less toxic materials. The National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health highly discourages the use of sand or any abrasive with more that 1% crystalline silica in it. As an alternative, garnet, slag and steel grit and shot may be suitable substitutes.

All subcontractors are to supply any exposure monitoring, testing, or engineering information regarding silica exposure in their operations prior to beginning work. An example may be the masonry contractor using brick / block saws and associated experience data that the subcontractor has obtained.

MOLD POLICY

Policy Statement

DSI Design + Construction, Inc Mold Policy was established to develop suggested practices to assist and provide guidance to the company in connection with possible mold contamination. The company has developed specific protocols to guide DSI Design + Construction, Inc supervision regarding mold, including the remediation process. All documents and forms are located at the main office.

The suggested practices begin once mold has been detected in the building and continue through complete remediation. The key to these practices is rapid response with prudent and reasonable judgment made depending on each situation.

Procedures

- Initial Identification and Assessment Once mold has been discovered, the company is to investigate, document and identify the problem and assess the magnitude of the situation. An initial call must be made to Safety Coordinator.
- 2. Notification All communications shall be legally protected by addressing the correspondence to DSI Design + Construction, Inc and copying only those with a need to know.
- 3. Remediation Evaluation Working in conjunction with DSI Design + Construction, Inc the supervisors should determine the level of remediation needed and the need for external expertise.
- Evaluate Responsibility It is critical that the source of the mold is determined and a root cause is identified. DSI Design + Construction, Inc will determine what caused the mold contamination and who is responsible for the remediation.
- 5. Parties on Notice As soon as reasonably possible, the Project Manager shall place the responsible parties on notice. The Project Manager must notify the subcontractor that DSI Design + Construction, Inc is proceeding to remediate the mold issue and that the subcontractor will be held accountable for the cost.
- 6. Crisis Management Depending on the extent of contamination, there may be a need for public relations involvement to minimize exposure.
- Remediation Protocol DSI Design + Construction, Inc will manage the remediation of the mold with either a consultant and/or remediation contractor. In no case will DSI Design + Construction, Inc employees be involved in the remediation.
- Closing Report Maintaining Legal Privilege, complete inspection report and forward to DSI Design + Construction, Inc

NUISANCE DUST POLICY

Nuisance dust is generally created by normal construction activities and should be controlled or contained within the construction area.

- When working within an office / public environment, special precautions need to be taken to protect the quality of air by all possible means. Some examples are increasing the outside air flow to the Air Handlers, adding additional filters on return air diffusers, creating negative pressure environments, using HEPA vacuums and negative pressure fans to filter the environment.
- When working with cleaners and solvents needed for cleanup, always read all SDS before using in a controlled air environment, which could affect surrounding personnel.
- Always contact the employer of surrounding employees with a schedule of work activities and coordinate any special activities that may affect the quality of air near them.
- Always ask surrounding employers if any of their employees have medical conditions, which may be triggered by nuisance dust, fumes, mist, etc. from construction activity. These employees need to be relocated as far away from construction activities as possible. Asthma, allergies or bronchitis type medical conditions may be affected with even the smallest amount of dust or fumes entered into the environment.
- Always contact DSI Design + Construction, Inc when nuisance dust conditions may occur around the general public, prior to beginning construction.
- Workers required to work around nuisance dust environments may be given NIOSH HEPA 95+ respirators or required to wear proper respirators per company policy and respirator program.

EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL PLAN

It is the intent of DSI Design + Construction, Inc to protect the environment and state waterways through proper erosion and sediment control methods set forth by the governing federal, state, or local authority of the Environmental Protection Division Department of Natural Resources.

Each jobsite that involves land disturbance of any amount requires a Land Disturbance Activity (LDA) permit from the governing authority which has jurisdiction where the jobsite is located or file a Notice of Intent (NOI) to be covered under Georgia's National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit if there is no Local Issuing Authority (LIA) or if the project involves the disturbance of land over one acre it requires a LDA Permit and the filing of an NOI (Notice of Intent). There are other thresholds for applying for a NPDES permit, and those requirements are found in Georgia's General permit number GAR100001, or GAR100002, or GAR100003.

Every project where the DSI Design + Construction, Inc is a permittee, there will be a person on site with a current Level 1A training card (blue) issued by the Georgia Soil and Water Conservation Commission (GSWCC) when land disturbing activities are underway. Every contractor working under DSI Design + Construction, Inc who disturbs the earth will either have a current Level 1A card or an "Awareness Card" (white).

A NOI must be submitted fourteen days prior to any land disturbance. The proper office to which the NOI is submitted can be found in the General Permits or on GSWCC website (www.gaswcc.org). It is the responsibility of the owner or operator or both to obtain the Land Disturbing Activity (LDA) Permit and/or the NOI. The NOI is to be submitted using some recognized service that can track the submittal such as USPO, UPS, FedEx or courier. The receipt for mailing is sufficient proof of submittal. Retain a copy of the permits and submittal receipts on site and for three years after the Notice of Termination (NOT) is submitted. The NOT is submitted.

Some Important Points:

There must be an Erosion, Sedimentation and Pollution Control Plan (ES&PC Plan or Plan) prepared by a professional engineer, architect or other design professional licensed in the State of Georgia who has completed the Level 2 certification course. That plan calls for certain certifications by the designer such as having visited the site prior to preparing the plan, that the plan meets the requirements of the "Manual for Erosion and Sediment Control in Georgia", and the soil and water quality of the site. This plan must be submitted to the LIA when applying for the LDA. If there is no LIA, the plan must be submitted to the Environmental Protection Division (EPD) when submitting the NOI. If there is an LIA, there is no need to submit the plan to EPD unless the disturbed area is over fifty acres.

The plan will be divided into three phases and the Best Management Practices (BMPs) must be set forth for each phase: initial, intermediate and final phase. The plan must be either approved by the LIA, GSWCC, EPD or other approved plan reviewer who has been properly certified by completing the same Level 2 course as the designer.

Within seven days of beginning initial construction the design professional will visit the site to determine if the BMPs have been installed per his plan and if any changes have to be made. Procure any necessary change orders and proceed to make any additions or corrections. Procure from the designer a letter stating he has made the visit and all is in order. This is a must. The "BMP Defense" states that DSI Design + Construction, Inc has a complete defense against any allegation of non compliance if the BMPs are properly designed, installed and maintained. This letter will provide the first two items of the Defense.

Inspections as set forth in the General Permit are required to be performed daily (when construction is going on), weekly and monthly by all permittees. These inspections will be performed under the direction of or by the person possessing the Level 1A or higher certification, and he will sign the inspection report. Any deficiencies or repairs will be corrected immediately. Reports are to be kept on site until the NOT is submitted and for three years after.

If the plan calls for monitoring, monitoring will be done at the points so designated on the plan. Monitoring will be done during normal business hours and on normal business days per the permit. The first monitoring will be within forty-five minutes of the first ½ inch rainfall event after clearing and grubbing has been completed. The second occasion to monitor is the first ½ inch rainfall event after mass grading is done or ninety days after the first monitoring, whichever comes first. If all is in order that is all the monitoring that is necessary. If all is not in order, make any necessary repairs or additions and monitor again until the results are in line with the plan. Samples must be analyzed within forty-eight hours and a summary of that monitoring submitted to EPD by the 15th day of the month following the month in which the monitoring was done. Keep copies on site and for three years after the NOT.

If any corrections are necessary, make them and note on the plans. If the change involves a design change involving hydrology factors the designer must sign off on it and the plan resubmitted for approval. Local inspectors can only point out noncompliance with the plan or where lack of maintenance has caused a violation. They are not qualified to make adjustment to the design. They can issue a "Stop Work Order" for any land disturbance, not general construction, if a stream buffer has been encroached upon or this is the third violation of the permit.

When the entire project has reached final stabilization and all storm water discharges from the site have ceased a NOT must be submitted. Wherever a NOI was sent, send the NOT. Use certified mail or other tracking methods. Keep a copy of the NOT for three years.

Any correspondence should be sent via certified mail (or similar) and keep a copy of all plans, permits, reports, inspections, monitoring, videos, pictures, newspaper clippings, etc. for three years after the NOT.

The following is a list of activities, which will help maintain erosion and sediment control:

- 1. All excavations shall be conducted in such a manner so as to maintain and minimize the erosion of sediment onto the project site.
- 2. Whenever feasible, natural vegetation shall be retained, protected, and supplemented.
- 3. The disturbed area shall be kept to a minimum whenever possible and shall be stabilized as quickly as possible or at least within fourteen days.
- 4. No land disturbance shall endanger or encroach upon adjoining properties or buffer zones.
- 5. Grading equipment shall not cross state waterways without means of bridges or culverts.
- 6. Permanent vegetation and structural erosion control methods must be installed as soon as practical.
- 7. All construction entrances / exits will have soil underlayment / stabilization fabric installed with a minimum cover of 6" 8" of stone. As a minimum, the area should be 20'-0" in width and 50'-0" in length or whatever is shown on the approved plan.
- 8. Entrances / Exits used for heavy trucks may require a truck wash-down station to remove dirt, mud, and loose debris from vehicles or equipment before they are allowed to enter public streets. Position such operations such that the mud does not flow off the site and the vehicles do not track through what was washed off.
- 9. All surrounding streets and roads surrounding the jobsite, including entrances and exits onto the project, will require a street cleaning / wash truck or a street sweeper to keep all streets free of construction debris. This should be used on an as needed basis or in accordance with the erosion control specifications that pertain to the jobsite. If this becomes the "norm", redo the exit and tire washing operation as this should not occur.
- 10. Establish a parking area for employee's that is composed of gravel or is paved. Only allow vehicles on un-graveled or unpaved areas that need to be there and keep that to a minimum. Each driver is responsible for their own vehicle including local fines (\$2500 +).

DSI Design + Construction, Inc VEHICLE SAFETY POLICY

Employees of DSI Design + Construction, Inc are required to adhere to the following guidelines when operating any vehicle leased, rented, borrowed or owned by DSI Design + Construction, Inc or when operating a personal vehicle for company business.

- All drivers will be held accountable for safe operation and maintenance of company vehicles and for the safe operation of a personal vehicle for company business.
- Only approved drivers may operate company vehicles. Drivers of personal vehicles on company business must also be approved by DSI Design + Construction, Inc
- All drivers must submit a copy of their driver's license to the DSI Design + Construction, Inc so that a driver's Motor Vehicle Record may be reviewed for motor vehicle history.
- Motor vehicle records will be reviewed 2-times each year. If at this time, there are excessive
 violations or accidents found, driving privileges of company vehicles may be revoked for a period of
 time to be determined by DSI Design + Construction, Inc
- The driver of a company vehicle must maintain a maintenance logbook. The logbook should include the date, work performed on the vehicle, and the mileage shown on the odometer at the time the work was performed. This includes oil and filter changes, tire rotations / replacements, brake replacement, body and engine work etc.
- Any vehicle repair or maintenance expense in excess of \$500.00 for any single expenditure or in the aggregate for any quarter must be approved in advance by your supervisor.
- The Safety Coordinator of DSI Design + Construction, Inc will perform a vehicle inspection twice per year. This inspection will include a review of the maintenance logbook and a visual inspection of the vehicle.
- A Supervisor's Report of Accident for Vehicles must be completed and sent to the main office whenever an accident has occurred involving any company vehicle. This report is to be completed by the supervisor responsible for the vehicle no matter who is at fault. A copy of the police report should be attached, along with the estimates from the repair shop.
- Company vehicles driven for personal use are to be driven only by the approved driver who is responsible for the vehicle. Company drivers who are on the approved driver's list may request to have a spouse placed on the approved drivers list by submitting the required information to obtain an MVR report. Other family members and friends shall not operate a company vehicle.
- Operating a company vehicle while under the influence of alcohol, drugs, etc. is prohibited and shall result in immediate termination of employment.
- Employees who use the auto allowance and/or mileage reimbursement in lieu of a company provided vehicle shall provide proof of auto insurance and limits for review and approval by DSI Design + Construction, Inc
- Employees who are charged with moving traffic violations while driving will be solely responsible for all penalties that result from such actions.
- Failure to follow any of the policies listed above may be grounds for termination of driving privileges or dismissal from employment.

DSI Design + Construction, Inc CELL PHONE AND ELECTRONIC DEVICE POLICY

Policy Statement

All employees of DSI Design + Construction, Inc are required to adhere to the following guidelines while using a personal mobile phone or company mobile phone while at work or conducting any company business. For purposes of this policy, the term "cell phone" or "mobile phone" is defined as any handheld electronic device with the ability to receive and/or transmit voice, text or data messages without a cable connection.

Purpose

The purpose of this policy is to provide guidelines for the use of cell phones or data devices for company business. In addition, this policy is designed to provide guidance to employees regarding the proper use of cellular devices (phones, PDA's, etc.) for voice or data communication; to ensure that the use of cellular technology for company business is correctly authorized and appropriate.

Management Responsibility

- Supervisors are responsible for educating subordinates about appropriate cellular telephone procedures and monitoring their usage.
- The Manager will review this policy with any employee that is issued a cell phone.
- Management will review monthly cellular telephone bills of responsible employees to determine appropriate usage.
- Management will ensure employees are aware of the importance of protecting confidential and sensitive information held while using a cell phone.

Employee Responsibility

- Employees assigned company supplied cell phones are responsible for compliance with all regulations and policies.
- Employees using company cell phones are responsible for securing them. Losses shall be reported immediately to the appropriate Supervisor.
- Employees may be held liable for lost, stolen, or damaged cell phone equipment or accessories.
- Employees will not store any customer or confidential information on their cell phones.
- Non-exempt employees must have prior approval before using their cell phones for wireless handheld devices for business purposes after regularly schedules work hours.
- Misuse or abuse of this policy may result in disciplinary action, up to and including dismissal from service.

General Use at Work

While at work, employees should limit mobile phone use to company business. Employees should restrict personal calls, regardless of the phone being used to while at lunch or while on scheduled breaks. Excessive personal phone calls are counterproductive and distracting to other workers.

Construction Sites

Mobile phones shall not be used while on constructions sites if the use of the mobile phone creates an unsafe condition. Examples include but are not limited to:

- Working from heights
- Working near heavy equipment
- Working in roadways

While Driving

It is illegal in most states and against DSI Design + Construction, Inc policy to use a hand held mobile phone while driving if you are a novice driver, a bus driver or if you are driving a vehicle which requires a CDL.

It is illegal in most states and against DSI Design + Construction, Inc policy to text while driving ANY vehicle.

It is against Federal Law and against DSI Design + Construction, Inc policy to use any mobile or cellular device while driving a vehicle which requires a CDL unless the device is 100% hand free.

Safe Use Guidelines

Employees must follow the guidelines outlined below to insure the safe use of all cell phone equipment.

- Employees should refrain from using of cell phones when driving.
- Allow incoming calls to go to voice mail whenever possible.
- Check voice mail and return calls only when the vehicle is off the road.
- Do not text message while driving a vehicle.
- Pull off the road to a safe place such as a parking lot to make necessary calls or use computer.
- Always dial the phone when the vehicle is not moving.
- Suspend cell phone usage during hazardous driving situations, such as heavy traffic or bad weather.
- Never take notes while driving.
- Keep any necessary conversations as brief as possible while on the road.
- Use speed dialing or voice dialing as much as possible.
- Use the phone with hands-free equipment.
- Never look up phone number or other information while driving.
- Refrain from conducting stressful conversations while driving.
- Employees are prohibited from texting while operating a vehicle on company business.
- Safe driving is always important, and must take priority over cell phone conversations.
- Employees who are charged with traffic violations resulting from the use of their cell phones while driving will be solely responsible for all penalties that result from such actions.

Other Restrictions

Employees must adhere to all federal, state, or local rules and regulations regarding the use of cell phones while driving. Accordingly, employees must not use cell phones if such conduct is prohibited by federal, state, or local laws, regulations or other ordinances.

The use of personal cell phones while at work may present a hazard or distraction to the user and or coworkers. This policy is meant to ensure that cell phone use while at work is both safe and does not disrupt business operations. Unless otherwise authorized, employees may only use personal cell phones for emergency purposes, while at work.

PART 4

EMPLOYEE SAFETY ORIENTATION PACKAGE

The Employee Safety Orientation Package is used to communicate and train employees to the Company Safety Rules, Regulations, Policies, Programs and Plans.

The Employee Safety Orientation Package is to be reviewed and signed by all employees upon implementation of this Safety and Health Manual.

The Employee Safety Orientation Package is to be reviewed and signed by all NEW employees upon hire, but BEFORE the start of work.

DSI Design + Construction, Inc

EMPLOYEE SAFETY ORIENTATION PACKAGE

DSI Design + Construction, Inc SAFETY PROGRAM ACKNOWLEDGEMENT FORM

DSI Design + Construction, Inc has a moral and business obligation to provide a safe work environment for its employees, subcontractors and the public. It is, therefore, the Company's policy to abide by the Occupational Safety and Health Standards and to initiate and maintain appropriate practices and procedures that promote safety in the work environment.

My signature below certifies that I have this day reviewed the DSI Design + Construction, Inc Safety Manual.

The Safety Manual and Company Safety Rules were either read by me or reviewed with me by an employee of DSI Design + Construction, Inc

I agree to be guided by the safety instructions issued by my supervisors and will report to him all unsafe conditions or practices observed on the work site.

I understand that any violation of the safety rules or refusal to comply with an OSHA "Safety and Health Regulation" is grounds for dismissal.

DSI Design + Construction, Inc ACCIDENT REPORTING AND MEDICAL SERVICES

All accidents must be reported to the Safety Coordinator or the main office within 1 hour.

All eye, neck, back and knee accidents / injuries require immediate medical attention, no matter how minor.

Accident reports must be 100% complete and turned in to Safety Coordinator within 24 hours of accident.

DSI Design + Construction, Inc has a current Panel of Physicians for occupational injuries.

There are at least (6) physicians listed for various services.

Except under emergency conditions, I will obtain first aid treatment at the work site for all injuries and will report to the supervisor before leaving to obtain additional medical attention.

A list of physicians and medical facilities for the company are available at the work site and I fully understand that I must choose one of the named physicians or medical facilities for an on the job injury.

I further understand that if I seek medical treatment elsewhere other than the listed physicians or medical facilities for an on the job injury, I shall be responsible for my own medical bills.

DSI Design + Construction, Inc CONSTRUCTION JOBSITE SAFETY RULES

- 1. Use and/or possession of intoxicants, alcohol or drugs are not allowed.
- 2. Hard hats shall be worn by all employees on the jobsite.
- 3. Long pants and shirt with 4" minimum sleeves are required at all times.
- 4. Hard sole shoes are required no tennis shoes.
- 5. Eye protection, ear protection, and respiratory protection devices shall be worn when required.
- 6. Only authorized personnel are permitted to operate equipment / vehicles.
- 7. No riders on machinery or equipment. Seat belt use is required at all times. Riding in the back of trucks is prohibited.
- 8. All machinery must have operable backup alarms at all times. Seat belts shall be used on all vehicles and equipment.
- 9. No one shall enter a trench or excavation unless it is properly sloped, shielded or shored.
- 10. Report all accidents, unsafe conditions / practices and emergencies to your supervisor immediately.

DSI Design + Construction, Inc EMPLOYEE CERTIFICATE OF AGREEMENT WITH SUBSTANCE ABUSE POLICY

I hereby consent that I may be subject to specimen tests as shall be determined by DSI Design + Construction, Inc in the selection process of applicants for employment, for the purpose of determining the drug content thereof.

I agree that DSI Design + Construction, Inc may collect these specimens for these tests and may test them or forward them to a testing laboratory designated by the company for analysis.

I further agree to and hereby authorize the release of the results of said tests to the company.

I understand that it is the current use of illegal drugs that would prohibit me from being employed at this company.

I further agree to hold harmless the company and its agents (including the above named physician or clinic) from any liability arising in whole or part, out of the collection of specimens, testing, and use of the information from said testing in connection with the company's consideration of my application of employment.

I further agree that a reproduced copy of this pre-employment consent and release form shall have the same force and effect as the original.

I have carefully read the foregoing and fully understand its contents.

I acknowledge that my signing of this consent and release form is a voluntary act on my part and that I have not been coerced into signing this document by anyone.

I do hereby certify that I have received and read the DSI Design + Construction, Inc Substance Abuse and Testing Policy.

I understand that if my performance indicates it is necessary, or in the case of random testing, I will submit to a substance abuse test.

I also understand that failure to comply with a substance abuse test request, or a positive result may lead to termination of employment and denial of unemployment benefits.

I understand that failure to submit to a substance abuse test, or a positive test result may affect my right to obtain workers' compensation benefits.

I further agree to and hereby authorize the release of the results of said tests to the company. Nothing in this consent form is to be construed as a contract between the parties.

Print Name

DSI Design + Construction, Inc HAZARD COMMUNICATION ACKNOWLEDGEMENT FORM

My signature below certifies that I have read and understand this certificate. I know that this company has an active Hazard Communication Safety Program. I understand that my responsibility is to observe and follow safe work guidelines when working with hazardous products. I further understand the following:

Most hazards will fall into five broad categories:

- 1. Flammables and combustibles
- 2. Compressed gases
- 3. Poisons
- 4. Corrosives
- 5. Irritants

A hazardous substance can endanger our well being in four ways:

- 1. Inhaled
- 2. Ingested
- 3. Absorbed
- 4. Injected

Safety Data Sheets (SDS) contain the following information:

- 1. How to properly handle and store
- 2. Outline spill clean up procedures
- 3. Medical and first aid procedures

I know where the SDS, emergency supplies, and emergency phone numbers are located.

I understand how to read, interpret and use the SDS.

I will, when working with hazardous products in containers, follow the guidelines outlined on labels which explain the dangers of the product and the proper way to use this product.

I also understand that the hazardous chemical list, DSI Design + Construction, Inc Hazard Communication Program, and the SDS are available for my review upon request.

I agree to observe and follow safe work practices while working for DSI Design + Construction, Inc.

DSI Design + Construction, Inc FIRE EXTINGUISHER SAFETY

- Four things needed to maintain a fire:
 - 1. Fuel
 - 2. Heat
 - 3. Oxygen
 - 4. Chain reaction

Take away any one of the first three and the fire will be out.

- Stay upwind of a fire when using a fire extinguisher.
- Stay back 8 to 10 feet from a grease fire because the force of the pressure / powder from the fire extinguisher may cause the grease to splash.
- The main three classes of fire extinguisher ratings:

Class A	Wood, paper, plastic	
Class B	Flammable liquids	
Class C	Electrical	

• **PASS** is the word used to train people properly to use a fire extinguisher.

Pull the pin.
Aim the extinguisher at base of fire.
Squeeze the handle.
Sweep extinguisher from side to side from outside towards center of fire.

- A 10lb. B.C. rated extinguisher should be within 50'-0" of any 5 gallons of fuel.
- A 20 lb. B.C. rated extinguisher should be within 25'-0" maximum 75'-0" of any Liquefied Petroleum Gas tanks or any other fuel tanks greater than 5 gallons capacity.
- All fires no matter how small must be reported immediately to supervisor.
- Mount fire extinguisher: Minimum of 48" from the floor, but no more than 60" off the floor
- The distance one should stand from the base of the fire is written on the fire extinguisher. For example: (2 ½ lb.) Minimum distance is 6' (20 lb.) minimum distance is 12'.
- Everyone should check the fire extinguisher in work area daily to make sure it has adequate pressure and that the pin is still in the proper place.
- Fire extinguishers shall be serviced at least once a year.
- At each testing, a maintenance tag will be placed on the extinguisher to show the inspection date.
DSI Design + Construction, Inc EMERGENCY PLAN

- 1. An emergency plan is a set of rules or procedures to be followed by all personnel in the event of an emergency.
- 2. The emergency plan is maintained by the company and is implemented by the Supervisor. The emergency plan determines the proper access / egress of emergency equipment and/or personnel into or out of the area, in case of emergency.
- 3. Supervisors will be directed to key locations, to assist in an emergency situation.
- 4. Each employee is expected to follow directions of supervisors and cooperate in any emergency action effort.
- 5. Personnel should evacuate the area in an orderly fashion, when instructed to do so by the supervisor.
- 6. If you become aware of an emergency situation or any injury, notify a supervisor immediately.
- 7. Notify supervisor of the location of emergency so that 911 can be called.
- 8. All personnel shall evacuate the area in an orderly manner and reassemble in the designated location.
- 9. All supervisors are responsible for knowing the location and number of employees at all times.
- 10. All personnel will be accounted for to ensure that everyone has evacuated the area.
- 11. Personnel are strictly forbidden to discuss project conditions, incidents, or emergencies with the owner, client, media, press or any person not associated with the emergency.

DSI Design + Construction, Inc

29 CFR 1910.134 Appendix D Information for Employees Using Respirators When Not Required Under the Standard

Respirators are an effective method of protection against designated hazards when properly selected and worn. Respirators use is encouraged, even when exposures are below the exposure limit, to provide an additional level of comfort and protection for workers. However, if a respirator is used improperly or not kept clean, the respirator itself can become a hazard to the worker. Sometimes, workers may wear respirators to avoid exposures to hazards, even if the amount of hazardous substance does not exceed the limits set by OSHA standards. If your employer provides respirators for your voluntary use, or if you provide your own respirator, you need to take certain precautions to be sure that the respirator itself does not present a hazard.

You should do the following:

- Read and heed all instructions provided by the manufacturer on use, maintenance, cleaning and care, and warnings regarding the respirators limitations.
- Choose respirators certified for use to protect against the contaminant of concern. NIOSH, the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, certifies respirators. A label or statement of certification should appear on the respirator or respirator packaging. It will tell you what the respirator is designed for and how much it will protect you.
- Do not wear your respirator into atmospheres containing contaminants for which your respirator is not designed. For example, a respirator designed to filter dust particles will not protect you against gases, vapors, or very small solid particles of fumes or smoke.
- Keep track of your respirator so that you do not mistakenly use someone else's respirator.

DSI Design + Construction, Inc LADDER SAFETY

All ladders shall be inspected prior to use.

The use of ladders with broken or missing rungs, broken or split side rails, or other faulty or defective construction is prohibited.

Portable ladder feet shall be placed on a substantial base, on a 4 to 1 pitch and the area around the top and bottom of the ladder should be kept clear and clean at all times.

Ladders shall not be used in a horizontal position as platforms, runways, or scaffolds.

Portable ladders shall be tied, blocked or otherwise secured to prevent movement.

All ladders shall extend 36 inches above the landing.

Avoid the use of metal ladders when the possibility of contact with electrical power exists.

Always clean mud or greasy substances from shoes before climbing up ladder.

Always face the ladder and hold on with both hands, whether climbing up or down.

It is dangerous to reach out too far from a ladder in any direction, keep your "center of gravity" as close to the ladder as possible. Move the ladder, as the work requires. Never "walk" or "scoot" ladders while in use.

Never use the top or the top step of a step ladder.

Never use a step ladder as a straight ladder.

DSI Design + Construction, Inc HOUSEKEEPING / CLEAN UP

No one should create hazards for other workers and employees by leaving objects like pipes, carts, boxes, barrels and other trash / debris in the access path, walkways and work areas.

Housekeeping is an important part of our daily work. With the cooperation of everyone we can keep all areas clean, neat, organized and free from tripping hazards.

A clean workplace reduces fire hazards.

Housekeeping should be part of your continuous and DAILY routine.

Follow these steps to help keep your work areas clean and organized:

- Always check / inspect your workplace DAILY.
- Dispose of wastepaper, cardboard, lunch and/or break trash, shipping material, scrap material, etc. into the appropriate container DAILY.
- Clean up anything that is spilled on the floor as soon as possible.
- Keep all aisles, access paths, walkways clear of obstruction...these areas are for people access, not material storage.
- Store all materials neatly and keep them away from traffic access areas and walkway access areas.
- Use nonflammable containers for disposing of scrap and waste substances.
- Always put tools back in their proper places. Tools left on the floor are a hazard!
- Know all locations of first aid and fire fighting equipment.

Take time to think SAFELY!

DSI Design + Construction, Inc ELECTRICAL SAFETY

These regulations apply to electrical installations used on the job, both temporary and permanent installations:

- Extension cords used with portable electrical tools and appliance shall be of three-wire types. Grounds are never to be removed from the extension cords.
- Temporary lights shall be equipped with guards to prevent accidental breakage and/or accidental contact with the bulb.
- Temporary lights shall not be suspended by their electric cords unless cords and lights are designed for this means of suspension.
- Splices of any kind are not allowed. Electrical tape is not an equivalent replacement for the exterior sheathing.
- Electrical and extension cords or cables should not to be laid on floors, in walkways, etc., unless it is impractical to do otherwise. They should be suspended or secured in such a way as not to block or hang in walkways, hallways, doorways, or work areas.
- Panel boxes shall have a cover on them at all times, except when being serviced; and when a temporary cover is in place, it should be marked "DANGER HIGH VOLTAGE" to denote live current.
- Minimum working distances established by OSHA will be followed by unqualified and qualified electricians and workers. The OSHA 1910 Book and OSHA 1926 Book are used and referenced for minimum working distances. De-energized parts not locked or tagged shall be treated as live parts.
- Conductive materials or conductive equipment, such as ducts and pipes shall be avoided. If work is required around conductive material or conductive equipment safe work practices such as those included in this Safety Manual and items listed in Lock-out / Tag-out Program shall be followed.
- Conductive clothing or jewelry shall not be worn when electrical hazards are present, unless the clothing or jewelry is rendered non-conductive by covering, wrapping or other insulation methods.

Use these basic safety procedures when using electrical extension cords:

- Visually inspect the cord for damaged and exposed conductors. If the cord is in damaged condition, don't use it.
- Inspect to make sure the ground prong is in good condition and the cord provides a satisfactory ground for the electrical tools being used.
- Don't drag cords over rough surfaces and don't use them to lift or pull materials. Don't string electrical cords through water or oil and grease. Also, don't hammer nails or staples into cords.
- Disconnect electrical cords at the receptacle. When not in use, the electrical cord should be rolled-up and stored.
- Only round cords that are rated for heavy duty use are allowed on the jobsite. Never use flat power cords on a jobsite.
- Always use GFCI electrical outlets and/or GFCI "pig-tails".

DSI Design + Construction, Inc EXCAVATION & TRENCHING

For any and all trenches more than (5') five feet deep, classify the soil as Class "C", slope sides of trench or excavation 1.5 feet horizontal to 1.0 feet vertical.

If a COMPETENT PERSON classifies the soil as Type "A" or Type "B" other slopes can be used.

Other alternatives are to use shoring and/or trench boxes.

All slopes and/or excavations greater than (20') twenty feet deep, MUST be designed by a registered Professional Engineer.

A COMPETENT PERSON is one who has been trained and is capable of identifying existing and predictable hazards in the surrounding work areas, and/or working conditions that are unsanitary, hazardous, or dangerous and who has the authority to take prompt corrective measures to eliminate the hazard. Also, the competent person must have the authority to stop work if a hazard exists.

A competent person must inspect / check all trenches, adjacent areas, and any protective systems for possible cave-ins, failure of protective systems, hazardous conditions, etc.

Inspections MUST be performed DAILY before work begins and/or when any worker enters the area.

Inspections must be performed after any rainstorm, any hazard-increasing occurrence and/or any other change in conditions.

In trenches deeper than (4') four feet, locate means of an exit, such as ladders, steps or ramps so that they are no more than (25') twenty-five feet of travel from anyone in the trench.

Supervisors are required to call U-Locate ... to locate utilities prior to excavation / trenching.

DSI Design + Construction, Inc EMPLOYEE SAFETY ORIENTATION

I have been verbally and visually orientated and/or trained to all DSI Design + Construction, Inc safety rules, regulations and/or policies. I have also been trained to the DSI Design + Construction, Inc Safety Manual.

These items include, but are not limited to:

- Safety Acknowledgement Form
- Construction Jobsite Safety Rules
- Substance Abuse Policy
- Hazard Communication Program
- Safety Data Sheets
- Regular Safety Training
- Fire Extinguisher Safety
- Fall Protection Safety
- Emergency Plan
- Personal Protection Equipment (PPE)
- Ladder and Stair Safety
- Housekeeping / Clean-Up
- Electrical Safety
- Excavation and Trenching Safety
- Equipment Safety
- Crane and Rigging Safety
- Vehicle Safety
- Cell Phone and Electronic Device Safety
- Accident Reporting
- Safety Violation Warning System

Questions / Comments:



COMPANY SAFETY FORMS

DSI Design Construction, Inc. COMPANY REPORT OF ACCIDENT

This form is to be used in conjunction with OSHA 301 Form

Jobsite:	Jobsite Number:
Date of Injury:	Name of Injured:
Age:	Employed By:
SS#:	Occupation:
Drug / Alcohol Test Performed? Yes	No
Description of Occurrence (Include location, time	of day, related details, and resulting injuries.)
Witness:	
Name:	Employed by:
Drug / Alcohol Test: Yes No	
Comments:	
Did any unsafe conditions exist?	
Did employee contribute to accident?	
Corrective action taken?	

DSI Design Construction, Inc. SUBCONTRACTOR'S REPORT OF ACCIDENT

This form is to be used in conjunction with OSHA 301 Form

Jobsite:	Jobsite Number:
Date of Injury:	Name of Injured:
Age:	Employed By:
SS#:	Occupation:
Drug / Alcohol Test Performed? Yes	No
Description of Occurrence (Include location, time	of day, related details, and resulting injuries.)
Witness:	
Name:	Employed by:
Drug / Alcohol Test: Yes No	
Comments:	
Did any unsafe conditions exist?	
Did employee contribute to accident?	
Corrective action taken?	

DSI Design Construction, Inc. VEHICLE ACCIDENT REPORT

Date:	Name:	
State and City Accident Occurre	ed:	
Name of Injured Persons:		
Make and Model of Company V	/ehicle:	
Description of Damage to DSI	Design Construction, Inc. Vehicle:	
Description of Damage to Other	r Vehicles and/or Property:	
Description of Accident:		

DSI Design Construction, Inc. SAFETY WARNING

On this date,	_and time,
at this location	
employee (name),	
working for (company)	
failed to comply with the safety rules and/or policies:	
1 st Offense - written warning	
2 nd Offense - written warning, subject to	termination
3 rd Offense - subject to termination	
Action taken to correct safety warning:	

Employee Signature

Date

DSI Design Construction, Inc. OBSERVED BEHAVIOR / FOR-CAUSE RECORDING FORM

Name of Employee Observed:				
Location / Department:	Date:			
Time of Observation: From: AM To: AM	PM PM			
OBSERVED PERSONAL B	EHAVIOR (check all appropriate items):			
1. SPEECH 2. AWARENESS 3 Normal Normal 1 Incoherent Confused 1 Confused Sleepy 1 Slurred Paranoid 1 Whispering Lack of Coordination 1 Silent 1 1	BALANCE 4. WALKING Normal Normal Swaying Stumbling Staggering Swaying Falling Arms Raised Forward Falling Reaching			
 Description of other observed actions or behavior indicative of possible drug use: (Be specific and objective). 				
6. Description of action taken:				
7. Name / Title of Observing Management or Wit	nesses:			
A. Print Name:	Sign Name:			
 Title:	Date:			
B. Print Name:	Sign Name:			
 Title:	Date:			

THIS FORM MUST BE PREPARED WHEN AN EMPLOYEE IS SUSPECTED OF DRUG USE.

CONFINED SPACE PRE-ENTRY CHECKLIST

Date:	Time:			
Jobsite Name:				
Location on Jobsite:				
Purpose of Entry:		 		
Job Supervisor / Entry Supervisor Name:				
First Atmospheric Check:	Ovurgen	0/		
Time	Oxygen Explosive Toxic – H2S Toxic – CO	 _ % % L.F. _ PPM _ PPM	.L.	
		N/A	YES	NO
Pumps or lines blinded, disconnected, or blocke	ed			
Ventilation: Mechanical Ventilation Natural Ventilation				
Atmospheric Check after Isolation and/or Ventilation:	Ovuran	0/		
Time	Explosive Toxic – H2S Toxic – CO	 _ % _ % L.F. _ PPM _ PPM	.L.	
Communication Procedures:				
Rescue Procedures:				
		N/A	YES	
Entry, Attendants, and Supervisor persons: Successfully completed required training? Is training current?				
Equipment: Atmospheric gas monitor – pre-tested? Safety harnesses for entry persons / attendants Lifelines and hoisting equipment Communication equipment PPE & protective clothing All electric equipment non-sparking tools	i			

	YES	NO
Did your survey of the surrounding area show it to be free of hazards such as drifting vapors from tanks, piping or sewers?		
Does your knowledge of other discharges indicate this area is likely to remain free of dangerous air contaminants while occupied?		
Are you trained in operation of the gas monitor to be used?		
Has a gas monitor functional test been performed before monitor is used?		
Was the atmosphere of the confined space tested prior to entry?		
Did the atmosphere check as acceptable (no alarms given)?		
Will the atmosphere be regularly monitored while the space is occupied?		
Has the inside of the space been visually inspected and free of hazards?		
Has the outside of the space been visually inspected and free of hazards?		

If any of the above questions are answered "NO" ... DO NOT enter. Contact your immediate supervisor.

Periodic Atmospheric Test:

Time	Oxygen Explosive Toxic – H2S Toxic – CO	% % L.F.L. PPM PPM
Time	Oxygen Explosive Toxic – H2S Toxic – CO	% % L.F.L. PPM PPM
Time	Oxygen Explosive Toxic – H2S Toxic – CO	% % L.F.L. PPM PPM

I have reviewed the work task authorized by this pre-entry checklist and the information contained in this preentry checklist, is accurate.

Written safety instructions and safety procedures have been reviewed with entry / attendant persons.

Entry cannot be approved if any boxes are marked "NO", page 1 or 2. (If NO, proceed to Entry Permit)

By completing this pre-entry checklist, I have reclassified the entry to a NON-PERMIT required entry.

The checklist is to be kept at the jobsite, during duration of entry. Return job site copy to office following job completion.

Additional Information

CONFINED SPACE ENTRY PERMIT

ENTRY PERMIT VALID FOR ONLY 8 HOURS.

Date:	Time:
Jobsite Name:	
Location on Jobsite:	
Purpose of Entry:	
Entrants Name:	
Attendant Name:	
Entry Supervisor Name:	
Communication Procedures:	
Rescue Procedures:	
Hazards of the Confined Space:	
Method used to Eliminate Hazards:	
	N/A YES NO
Equipment: Atmospheric gas monitor – pre-tested? Ventilation equipment Back-up power and/or back-up fuel Secure surrounding area Safety harnesses for entry persons / attendants Lifelines and hoisting equipment for rescue Communication equipment PPE & protective clothing Fire extinguishers All electric equipment non-sparking tools Burning and/or welding "Hot" Permit	

Acceptable Entry Conditions:	Oxygen	Above 19.5% Below 23.5%
	Lower Flammable Limit	Under 10%
	Carbon Monoxide	Under 35 ppm
	Hydrogen Sulfide	Under 10 ppm
First Atmospheric Test: Time Periodic Atmospheric Test: Time Time	- Oxygen Explosive Toxic – H2S Toxic – CO Oxygen Explosive Toxic – H2S Toxic – CO Oxygen Explosive Toxic – H2S Toxic – H2S Toxic – CO	% % PPM PPM % % PPM % PPM % PPM PPM PPM PPM % % PPM % PPM % PPM PPM PPM PPM PPM PPM PPM
Time	Oxygen Explosive Toxic – H2S Toxic – CO	% % L.F.L. PPM PPM
Instrument(s) used	Model / Type	Serial # or Unit #
Misc. Information / Comments:		
I have reviewed the work task authorize this Confined Space - Entry Permit, is a	d by this Confined Space - Entry ccurate.	Permit and the information contained in
Written safety instructions and safety pr	ocedures have been reviewed w	ith entry / attendant persons.
By completing this Entry Permit, I autho	rize the work to be conducted in	this Confined Space.
The Entry Permit is to be kept at the job completion.	site, during duration of entry. Re	turn job site copy to office following job
Additional Information		

DSI Design Construction, Inc. WEEKLY SAFETY TRAINING

DATE:	NUMBER PERSONS ATTENDING:		
JOB NAME:	JOB #		
NAME OF PERSON CONDUCTING TRAINING			
REGULAR TOPICS INCLUDE: PPE Re	quirements, any job specific topics, incidents, etc.		
MAIN TOPICS DISCUSSED:			
ADDITIONAL TOPICS DISCUSSED:			
SUGGESTIONS OFFERED:			
Person Conducting Training Signature	Date		
Attendee Printed Name	Attendee Signature		
Attendee Printed Name	Attendee Signature		
Allendee Finled Name	Allendee Signalure		
Attendee Printed Name	Attendee Signature		
Attendee Brinted Name	Attendee Signature		
Allendee Finled Name	Allendee Signalure		
Attendee Printed Name	Attendee Signature		
Attended Brinted Name	Attendeo Signaturo		
	Allenuee Signalure		
Attendee Printed Name	Attendee Signature		
Attendee Printed Name	Attendee Signature		

DSI Design Construction, Inc. Fall Protection Training

Date of Training		
Attendee Printed Name	Attendee Signature	
Attendee Printed Name	Attendee Signature	
Attendee Printed Name	Attendee Signature	
Attendee Printed Name	Attendee Signature	
Attendee Printed Name	Attendee Signature	
Attendee Printed Name	Attendee Signature	
Attendee Printed Name	Attendee Signature	
Attendee Printed Name	Attendee Signature	
Attendee Printed Name	Attendee Signature	

DSI Design Construction, Inc. SAFETY INSPECTION REPORT

DATE:			
JOBSITE:			_
 RECORD KEEPING A. Safety items posted? B. Safety Manual, Haz Com Program, SDS accessible to every C. Weekly Tool Box Safety Training Session documented? D. All federal, state, local employment notices posted? Easily a 	rone? YES YES YES ccessible? YES	NO NO NO NO	N/A N/A N/A N/A
COMMENTS:			
PERSONAL PROTECTIVE EQUIPMENT A. Hard hats, safety glasses, work clothes / boots - Worn by ev B. Fall harnesses, guardrails or other fall protection measure us COMMENTS :	eryone? YES sed by everyone? YES	NO NO	N/A N/A
			_
FLOOR OPENINGS, PLATFORMS, HOLES, RUNWAYS A. Guardrails, in place? In good condition? Properly secured / i B. All floor openings covered correctly and marked? C. All materials safe distance from building perimeter and secur COMMENTS:	S nspected? YES YES red? YES	NO NO NO	N/A N/A N/A
FIRE PREVENTION			_
A. Fire extinguishers in place? Inspected?B. Fire watch in use at welding operations?C. Flammable gases, liquids stored/used properly?	YES YES YES	NO NO NO	N/A N/A N/A
COMMENTS:			_
PUBLIC AND PROPERTY PROTECTION A. Barricades, lights, and signs provided?	YES	NO	 N/A
COMMENTS:			_
ELECTRICAL TOOLS			
 A. Properly guarded, grounded, GFCI in use? B. Extension cords in good condition? C. Inspected frequently? . D. Path to ground permanent and continuous? 	YES YES YES YES	NO NO NO NO	N/A N/A N/A N/A
COMMENTS:			

HOUS	SEKEEPING			
А. В.	Work areas clean and materials stacked? Nails removed? Site free of trash and debris?	YES YES	NO NO	N/A N/A
СОММ	ENTS:			
FIRS				
А. СОММ	ENTS:	YES	NO	N/A
				_
LADC	ERS AND SCAFFOLDS Erected properly? Guardrails / toeboards in use?	YES	NO	N/A
В.	Work platforms fully decked? Secured?	YES	NO	N/A
СОММ	ENTS:			
CRAN	IES AND HOISTS			
A. B	Is the equipment in good condition, brakes, cables, etc.? Are the hoistway and swing radius areas adequately protected?	YES YES	NO NO	N/A N/A
C.	Is the wire rope in good condition?	YES	NO	N/A
D. E.	Are the operating and signaling rules posted and followed? Are the load capacities posted? Log books up-to-date?	YES YES	NO NO	N/A N/A
СОММ	ENTS:			
TREN	CHES AND EXCAVATIONS			
Α.	Easily accessible ladders or ramps?	YES	NO	N/A
В. С	Sides properly shored, braced, or sloped? Spoils and equipment kept back safe distance from sides?	YES YES	NO NO	N/A N/A
D.	Perimeter barricades in use and maintained?	YES	NO	N/A
СОММ	ENTS:			
HAND) TOOLS			
Α.	Are tools free of obvious physical damage?	YES	NO	N/A
B. C	Are handles on tools in a good condition?	YES VES		N/A
D.	Are meters in good condition and operating properly?	YES	NO	N/A
сомм	ENTS:			

DSI Design Construction, Inc. SAFETY INSPECTION REPORT

Are employees wearing hard hats?	YES	NO	N/A
Do employees have safety glasses available?	YES	NO	N/A
Are first aid kits available?	YES	NO	N/A
Are all employees aware of the emergency action plan?	YES	NO	N/A
Are all fall protection devices in order?	YES	NO	N/A
Is the walking / working area free from trip and fall hazards?	YES	NO	N/A
Are all SDS's available?	YES	NO	N/A
Is the work area's free of trash and debris?	YES	NO	N/A
Are fire extinguishers available in work areas?	YES	NO	N/A
Are all power tools maintained and in proper working order?	YES	NO	N/A
Is the OSHA poster available?	YES	NO	N/A
Are ladders set up and used properly?	YES	NO	N/A
Do all workers know where the Haz Com / SDS book is?	YES	NO	N/A
Are subcontractors following safety requirements?	YES	NO	N/A
Are all hand tools free from splits and cracks?	YES	NO	N/A
Are all employees trained in the use of special equipment?	YES	NO	N/A
Is all temporary power protected by an adequate GFCI?	YES	NO	N/A
Are extension cords in good condition?	YES	NO	N/A
Is the Lock Out / Tag Out program being utilized?	YES	NO	N/A

Additional Comments

_

DSI Design Construction, Inc. COMPETENT PERSON EXCAVATION DAILY INSPECTION

Date:	Time:		
Jobsite Name:			
Location on Jobsite:			
Type of weather:	Temperature: AM	PM	
Is the excavation less than 5 feet in depth? Is 1.5 to 1 sloping of trench walls being used? Have all open excavations and trenches been inspected Is an Engineered report being used? Has the soil been classified (Types A, B, or C Are the slopes at proper angles (1.5 to 1, etc.)? Is a trench box in use (the rated capacity is Is a shoring system in use (aluminum, or woo Have utility companies been notified by the "One-Call"? Are ladders, stairways, or ramps in use?	?)? psf)? od) ?	YES YES YES YES YES YES YES YES YES	NO NO NO NO NO NO NO

If any of the above answers are "NO", a possible hazardous condition exists and the minimum OSHA Standards must be used and complied with in full (unless a slope of 1.5 to 1 is excavated for the trench walls) in all cases.

Are spoil piles located too close to the trench?	YES	NO
Are surcharge loads too close to the trench?	YES	NO
Are there tension cracks along the trench?	YES	NO
Are there shrinkage cracks in the trench walls?	YES	NO
Has water accumulated in the trench?	YES	NO
Has any soil sloughed off or caved in since yesterday?	YES	NO
Is backfilling of the trench being delayed?	YES	NO
Is there a layered soil condition present?	YES	NO
Are other construction activities near the trench?	YES	NO
Is there any vehicular traffic near the trench?	YES	NO
Are there any trees, boulders, signs, poles, etc. in area?	YES	NO
Are subsurface conditions different than was anticipated?	YES	NO
Are there other utility lines near the trench?	YES	NO
Any fluid leakage detected in the aluminum shoring?	YES	NO
Do wood shores need to be tightened?	YES	NO
Can the trench be classified as a "confined space"?	YES	NO

If any of the above answers is "YES", there is a changed condition which affects the soil classification and thereby affects employee safety. All work must cease until corrective action is taken and soil is reclassified.

Corrective Action Taken:

Comments:_____

Signature_____

DSI Design Construction, Inc. SAFETY PROGRAM **SUBCONTRACTOR** ACKNOWLEDGEMENT FORM

My signature below certifies that I understand OSHA Safety & Health Regulations and that I understand DSI Design Construction, Inc. has an active Safety Program and that I agree to follow these rules, regulations and programs while on DSI Design Construction, Inc. work sites. I will report all unsafe conditions or practices observed on the work site.

I understand that any violation of the DSI Design Construction, Inc. Safety Program or refusal to comply with the OSHA Safety & Health Regulations are grounds for removal from DSI Design Construction, Inc. work site.

I understand that all Subcontractor employees, vendors, etc are required to follow OSHA Safety & Health Regulations and DSI Design Construction, Inc. Safety Program as a minimum, at all times on the work site.

- Report all injuries, accidents and/or incidents to DSI Design Construction, Inc. immediately.
- All Subcontractor employees must wear appropriate safe, construction clothing while on work site. (Hard soled shoes, long pants, full shirts with a minimum 4" sleeve, etc.)
- The proper Personal Protective Equipment, must be provided and used when required. Hard hats are required at all times on DSI Design Construction, Inc. work sites.
- The work site, work area, storage areas, etc. will be kept clean and organized at all times. Subcontractors are responsible for continuous clean-up, daily clean-up, end of the activity clean-up, final clean-up, lunch / break area clean-up, etc.
- All tools (power and hand) and all equipment / vehicles must be in a good, clean, well maintained, safe condition to be on DSI Design Construction, Inc. work sites.
- All electrical cords must be maintained in a good, safe condition.
- All employees on DSI Design Construction, Inc. work sites must attend safety training at least once per week. Notes from safety training and attendance must be documented.
- Subcontractors must provide First Aid kits, medical services and emergency procedures for all its employees.
- Fresh, clean water and drinking cups must be provided for employees.
- Subcontractors must assure employee knowledge of the location of SDS sheets.
- Each Subcontractor must have a "Competent Person" onsite during construction activities. "Proof" of safety training and competency must be available at the work site.

Print Name of Subcontractor

Print Person's Name

Person's Signature Date

DSI Design Construction, Inc. Guide to Address Fall Hazards Construction Jobsites

Jobsite Name				
Jobsite Location				
Today's Date:				
Plan Effective Dates:	from	 to		
Name of Competent Person preparing this Plan (print):				

Criteria used to determine Fall Hazards as per Subpart M of CFR 29 Part 1926 (Construction):

		YES	NO
1.	Unprotected sides and edges over 6' above a lower level		
2.	Leading edge over 6' above a lower level		
3.	Hoist area over 6' above a lower level		
4.	Holes and/or skylights over 6' above a lower level		
5.	Work on formwork / reinforcing steel over 6' above lower level		
6.	Ramps, runways, other walkways over 6' above lower level		
7.	Working at edge or crossing over excavation over 6' deep		
8.	Working above dangerous equipment less than 6' below		
9.	Performing overhand brick laying or related work above 6'		
10.	Roofing work on Low slope roof over 6' above lower level		
11.	Roofing work on Steep roof over 6' above lower level		
12.	Engaged in precast concrete erection work above 6'		
13.	Engaged in residential work over 6' above a lower level		
14.	Working on, at, above, or near wall opening over 6' above LL		
15.	Any other walking / working surface above 6'		

List any area where there was a "YES" response:

1.

How do we address this hazard?_____

How do we addres	s this hazard?		
How do we addres	s this hazard?		
How do we addres	s this hazard?		
How do we addres	s this hazard?		
How do we addres	s this hazard?		

NOTE: Guardrail systems, safety net systems, or personal fall arrest systems <u>must</u> be considered first. Employees engaged in "leading edge activities", "precast concrete erection activities" or "residential construction activities" ... <u>after proving</u> it would be infeasible or more dangerous to consider one of those conventional three fall protection measures, may devise a fall protection plan that is adequate in preventing fall hazards.

Company policies:

- Ladders: In addition to the rules covered in Subpart X and our Company Safety Manual, DSI Design Construction, Inc. also requires personal fall protection for employees working on a stepladder or supported ladder within 10' of an unprotected side, edge, or hoist area which is over 6' above a lower level. A second employee will hold and steady the ladder until the personal fall arrest system is installed for the employee using the ladder, and likewise when the same is removed.
- Scaffolds: In addition to the rules covered in Subpart L, DSI Design Construction, Inc. also requires guard rail on all scaffolds on working surfaces over 10^o above a lower level.
- Boom lifts: Any and all employees in a boom lift will wear the proper personal fall protection devices which will be properly attached to a point in the basket so designated by the manufacturer.

- Hoist areas: Where guardrail has to be taken down temporarily, it is the strict policy of DSI Design Construction, Inc. to establish a controlled access zone with a safety monitor and with working personnel attached to either a tether or a retractable lifeline. When the guardrail system is reinstalled, either the superintendent or site safety person will inspect before removing the CAZ and safety monitor. Should any of this occur after or before the working hours of the superintendent or safety person, the CAZ will remain until clearance is given to remove it.
- Holes: Holes over 2" in their least dimension must be covered, secured from moving, color coded and/or identified as a hole cover ("Hole Cover"). We will do this on any hole we create, and will inform the controlling contractor when our employees are exposed to such holes created by others and not properly covered, marked or guardrailed and toeboarded.
- Harnesses: Only full body harnesses are allowed; no safety belts. Lanyards shall be 6' or less in length and shall be made of synthetic fibers only. When using lanyards, a "shock absorber" shall be installed between the anchorage and the lanyard. When attaching the body harness to an anchorage using a retractable device, no shock absorber shall be used. Double locking snap hooks shall be utilized at all times. Snap hooks can only be attached to body harnesses or anchorages; never to another snap hook and never back to the same lanyard they are attached to.
- Anchorages: Anchorage points for most applications will have a capacity of at least 5000# and 3000# for retractables. Most scaffold manufacturers are on record as saying the scaffold shall not be used as an anchorage for fall protection; we concur. All anchorages shall be inspected by a competent person before utilizing, and such inspection shall be documented. Manufacturer's anchorages such as in an aerial lift need only be inspected at delivery and the before each use.

DSI Design Construction, Inc. Site Specific Safety Plan Construction Jobsites

Name of Project:	Date Submitted:		
Project Address:	Name of Project:		
	Project Address:		

General

Our company safety manual has been written specifically for and tailored to DSI Design Construction, Inc.. The DSI Design Construction, Inc. safety manual addresses most of the hazards anticipated on this project.

A copy of our current Safety Manual and Safety Data Sheets will be provided upon request.

Site Specific Safety

1. DSI Design Construction, Inc.'s "Site Specific Safety Plan" and general safety rules and regulations are implemented by our Project Managers

Project Manager for this project

2. Identification of safety hazards, plan to address safety hazards and enforcement of safety rules and regulations will be conducted by our designated Supervisors / Competent Persons.

Name of Supervisor / Competent Person for this project

3. Weekly Safety Training Sessions are conducted. These weekly safety training sessions will address specific safety rules and/or site specific safety issues on the project. Weekly safety training sessions are documented and available upon request.

- 4. DSI Design Construction, Inc. personnel and DSI Design Construction, Inc. subcontractors are required to attend and participate in weekly safety training sessions.
- 5. The use of the necessary and required PPE and the inspection of the necessary and required PPE will be conducted by the supervisors and workers on the project.
- 6. First Aid kits will be available to DSI Design Construction, Inc. personnel.
- 7. On site accidents and injuries are reported within one hour to the DSI Design Construction, Inc.
- 8. Required posters and safety signage will be available at general contractor office and at DSI Design Construction, Inc. branch office and DSI Design Construction, Inc. main office.
- 9. General SDS, company safety manual and site specific plan will be available at GC field office and company job truck.
- 10. DSI Design Construction, Inc. has an active substance abuse policy in effect.
- 11. Safety violations are issued based on company enforcement disciplinary policy.
- 12. DSI Design Construction, Inc. subcontractors are required to follow DSI Design Construction, Inc. Safety Manual and DSI Design Construction, Inc. site specific safety plans, as a minimum.
- 13. Please see attached list of "hazard assessment" and "hazard abatement".

Please contact me if you have any questions or additional needs.

Thank You,

Signature of DSI Design Construction, Inc. Manager

Printed Name of DSI Design Construction, Inc. Manager

Date

DSI Design Construction, Inc.

Project Name:

Project Address:

Plan Prepared By:

conflicts with OSHA 1926 code, then the OSHA 1926 code will prevail. encompass all hazards, preventions or remedies for listed hazards. In the event the information contained in this Hazard Assessment and Abatement plan Note: This plan is a reasonable effort to identify possible hazards and risks associated with this site. It is not comprehensive in nature and does not

Hazard / Risk	Assessment	Abatement
Head Injury	Impact, falling / flying objects and electrical can cause injuries to the head	Personnel will wear hard hats when required by hazard and/or when client requires the use of hard hats
Eye / Face Injury	Flying or falling foreign objects can cause eye and/or face injuries	Personnel shall wear eye and/or face protection during drilling, cutting, chipping, sanding, grinding and scraping type of activities
Hearing Injury	Personnel can be subjected to loud noises from tools, equipment and activities	Personnel shall wear hearing protection anytime sound levels are above 90 decibels or long term exposure to loud noises
Hand Injury	Hands can be injured, cut or punctured when handling tools and/or materials	Personnel shall wear gloves or other hand protection when handling abrasive, heavy or sharp materials
Back Injury	Improper lifting techniques or attempting to lift too much can cause back injury	Personnel should lift items while bending at the knees. Also, personnel should get assistance when lifting large or heavy items
Foot Injury	Foot injury can result from exposed nails, falling objects and uneven surfaces	Personnel should wear work boots with a good sole and ankle support. Steel toe work boots should be worn when required
General Body Injury	Bodily injury can result from operations, activities, environment and other personnel	Personnel shall wear appropriate PPE. Personnel shall wear good clothing, work boots, long pants and shirt with a 4" minimum sleeve
Respiratory Injury	Dust, gases and vapors can result in injuries to the respiratory system	Personnel are required to wear respiratory protection when required. Ventilation, wet cutting, etc. shall be used, if possible
Chemical Hazards	Chemical hazards are present on jobsites and can be created with incorrect handling or usage	Safety Data Sheets will be available at client facilities, in company truck or a company offices

DSI Design Construction, Inc.

Project Name:

Project Address:

Plan Prepared By:

conflicts with OSHA 1926 code, then the OSHA 1926 code will prevail. encompass all hazards, preventions or remedies for listed hazards. In the event the information contained in this Hazard Assessment and Abatement plan Note: This plan is a reasonable effort to identify possible hazards and risks associated with this site. It is not comprehensive in nature and does not

Hazard / Risk	Assessment	Abatement
Slip / Trip / Falls	Slip, Trips and Falls usually result from lack of traction, poor housekeeping and improper storage	Works areas will be kept clean and clear of obstructions. Storage areas should be stacked neatly and with adequate access
Tool Hazards	Tools can create hazards with missing or damaged guards, cords or switches	Tools will be inspected to assure in safe operating condition, guards are in place, cords are in good shape, including ground prongs
Ladder Hazards	Improper use of extension ladders and step ladders can result in injuries	Personnel are required to be trained on ladder use and use proper ladders and proper ladder use techniques.
Fall from Elevations	Personnel can be injured from falls from elevations are a major source of accidents and injuries	Personnel shall never work from unprotected heights. Ladders, scissors lifts or aerial lifts shall be utilized.
Electrical Hazards	Personnel can be injured by electrical hazards of tools, equipment and building electrical systems	Personnel are reminded to wear appropriate PPE, not to work in proximity of energized electrical circuits or utilize Lock Out / Tag Out
Struck By Hazards	Personnel can be injured by being struck by falling, flying or moving objects, tools or equipment	Personnel are reminded to wear PPE, not work under suspended loads and to be aware of workplace surroundings
Caught In Between Hazards	Personnel can be injured by crushing or pinching between objects, walls or other equipment	Personnel are reminded to wear appropriate PPE, not to work in "pinch points" and to be aware of workplace surroundings

PART 6



SAFETY DATA SHEET (SDS)

A Safety Data Sheet (SDS) is a fact sheet for a chemical which poses a physical or health hazard at you work site. SDS must be in English and contain the following information:

- Identity of the chemical (as used on the label)
- Physical hazards
- Health hazards
- Primary routes of entry
- Whether it is a carcinogen
- Precautions for safe handling and use
- Emergency and first aid procedures
- Date of preparation of last revision
- Name, address, and telephone number of manufacturer, importer, or other responsible party

If relevant information in one of the categories was unavailable at the time of preparation, the SDS must indicate that no information was found. Blank spaces are not permitted. If you find a blank space on a SDS, contact your supervisor.

Your company must have a SDS for each hazardous chemical it uses. Copies must be made readily available at your work sites. When you travel between work sites during the day, the SDS may be kept at a central location.

If there are workers from other companies at your work site, they must be made aware of the chemicals you use and the location of your SDS. They must do the same for you. All SDS can be at a central location and managed by the general contractor.

Labels and Labeling Requirements

Containers of hazardous chemicals must be labeled in English. Information may also be presented in other languages for non-English speaking employees, but English is required. It is required that labels contain the following information:

- Identity of the hazardous chemical
- Appropriate hazard warnings
- Name and address of the chemical manufacturer, importer, or other responsible party
- Pictograms

On individual stationary containers you may use signs, placards, batch tickets, or printed operating procedures in place of labels.

Where the chemical is intended only for the use of the employee marking the transfer during his or her work shift, the company is not required to label portable transfer vessels. If, however, that vessel or container is transferred for use on another work shift, it has to carry a label.

How to Read an SDS

An SDS must precede or accompany the initial shipment but does not have to be physically attached to it. If you receive subsequent shipments of the same item, a new SDS is not required to be sent to you unless the chemical make-up of the product changes.

To ensure proper record keeping and maintenance of SDS, you should:

- Make sure any employee who purchases supplies for your company is on the lookout for SDS.
- Include a request for a SDS and a label that meets the requirements of the Hazard Communications Standard on all purchase orders.
- Ask for a SDS for any material bearing a label indicating it is a hazard unless a SDS is already on file.
- To deal with the multi-employer situation, you may request information from other contractors on the site about hazardous substances and chemicals known to be at the site.

While SDS will appear in many different formats, they will contain essentially the same information. The information on a SDS is extremely technical in nature and should be used as a reference or as a backup to information on a label. A SDS tracking OSHA Form 174 would offer the following information:

SECTION 1 – IDENTIFICATION

- 1. Chemical name, as it appears on the label.
- 2. Manufacturer's name and address.
- 3. Emergency telephone number in the event of an emergency involving the substance.
- 4. Date prepared and the signature of the preparer.

SECTION II - HAZARDOUS INGREDIENTS / IDENTITY INFORMATION

- 1. Hazardous Components: Contains the specific chemical identity, its formula, and any common names it is known by.
- 2. OSHA Permissible Exposure Limits (PEL): PEL is the permissible maximum amount of the chemical a person may be safely exposed to without harm.
- 3. American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists Threshold Limit Value (TLV): TLV is the concentration of a chemical in the air that can be breathed for five consecutive eight-hour workdays by most persons without harmful effects. It is generally expressed in parts per million.
- 4. Other limits recommended: Any other recommended limitation on the use of the chemical by any agency, scientific group, or organization should be included.

SECTION III - PHYSICAL / CHEMICAL CHARACTERISTICS

- 1. Boiling Point: The temperature at which a liquid boils.
- 2. Vapor Pressure (mm Hg): Vapor pressure measures a liquid's tendency to evaporate. The higher the pressure, the faster it will evaporate.
- 3. Vapor Density: Indicates the weight of an equal volume of air. If a vapor is heavier than air (vapor density greater than 1), it will sink to the ground. If it is lighter than air (vapor density less than 1), it will rise.
- 4. Solubility in Water: Indicates whether the chemical can mix with water in any ratio without separating.
- 5. Appearance and Odor: A brief description of the chemical's color and smell.
- 6. Specific Gravity: Ratio of the weight of the material to the weight of an equal volume of water. The specific gravity determines whether the material floats or sinks in water. Specific gravity values less than or equal to 1 indicate that water should not be used to extinguish a fire involving the substance unless the water comes from automatic sprinklers.
- 7. Melting Point: Indicates the temperature at which a solid changes to a liquid.
- 8. Evaporation Point (Butyl Acetate 1): Indicates the temperature at which a substance evaporates.

SECTION IV - FIRE AND EXPLOSION HAZARD DATA

- 1. Flash Point: Indicates the lowest temperature at which a liquid gives off enough vapor to ignite in air when exposed to a flame.
- 2. Flammable Limits: Indicates the range of vapor concentrations which will explode when an ignition source is present.
- Extinguishing Media: Materials suitable for putting out a fire involving the identified chemical. These fire fighting agents are: water fog, foam, alcohol foam, carbon dioxide, and dry chemical. The four classes of fire are:
 - Class A paper, wood, straw, cloth
 - Class B flammable and combustible liquids
 - Class C fire involving energized electrical equipment
 - Class D combustible metals
- 4. Special Fire Fighting Procedures: Indicates the chemical's special characteristics when it comes in contact with fire.
- 5. Unusual Fire and Explosion Hazards: Indicates any special types of hazards requiring attention. The description will indicate whether the chemical is difficult to extinguish, will re-ignite spontaneously, and how it reacts with water and other extinguishing agents.

- 1. Stability: Indicates conditions that contribute to the stability or instability of a chemical when it is exposed to heat, pressure, or excessive shock during storage, use, misuse, or transport. Look to this section to identify specific conditions to be avoided.
- 2. Incompatibility (materials to avoid): Indicates various materials or conditions you must keep the chemical away from to avoid adverse reactions.
- 3. Hazardous Decomposition or By-products: Indicates gases or vapors which are released when the chemical is burned or decomposes.
- 4. Hazardous Polymerization: Polymerization is a chemical reaction when molecules of the chemical combine with molecules of another chemical to form a larger, different material. This reaction is accompanied by the release of large amounts of energy which can produce fire or other hazards. Polymerization can occur when the chemical comes in contact with certain plastics, rubber, or coatings.

SECTION VI – HEALTH HAZARD DATA

- 1. Route(s) of Entry: A chemical may enter the body either through inhalation, by contact with the skin or eyes, or by being swallowed.
- 2. Health Hazards: Indicates any long-term (chronic) or short-term (acute) effects on the human body.
- 3. Carcinogenetic: Indicates whether the chemical causes cancer.
- 4. Signs and Symptoms of Exposure: Indicates and describes the effects of exposure to the chemical and the most common resulting sensations.
- 5. Medical Conditions Severely Aggravated by Exposure: Indicates how the chemical will affect any preexisting medical conditions.
- 6. Emergency and First Aid Procedures: Indicates first aid procedures to use in order to reduce the hazardous effects of the chemical. The techniques covered will deal only with inhalation of the chemical, and skin or eye contact with it.

SECTION VII - PRECAUTIONS FOR SAFE HANDLING

- 1. Steps to be taken in case Material is Released or Spilled: Indicates precautions such as avoid breathing gases and vapors; avoid contact with liquids. This section also gives recommended techniques to use in controlling land or water spills.
- 2. Waste Disposal Methods: Indicates proper disposal of the chemical and contaminated materials.
- 3. Precautions to Take in Handling and Storage: Indicates safe handling and storage procedures to be taken to avoid hazardous reactions.
- 4. Other Precautions: Indicates special precautions to use in handling or disposing of the chemical.

SECTION VIII - CONTROL MEASURES

- 1. The measures indicates in this section should be taken whenever the chemical is handled or disposed of during normal use. They are not measures to be used solely during emergencies or accidental spills.
- 2. Respiratory Protection: If needed, specifies type of respirators required by OSHA when the chemical is used, even as a precautionary measure in non-emergency situations.
- 3. Ventilation: Indicates ventilating systems needed to prevent over-exposure to the chemical. "Local exhaust" ventilation is a system with high speed and low volume. "Mechanical (general) ventilation" is the regular ventilation system used to heat / cool an enclosed area in a permanent facility.
- 4. Protective Gloves: Indicates whether or not gloves must be worn when the chemical is handled. If gloves are required for skin protection, the type of material they should be made of will be indicated.
- 5. Eye Protection: Indicates appropriate eye protection, such as face shields, safety goggles or glasses.
- 6. Other Protective Clothing: Indicates protective equipment and the materials they should be made of to effectively prevent skin contact.

SECTION IX – PHYSICAL AND CHEMICAL PROPERTIES SECTION X – REACTIVITY AND STABILITY SECTION XI – TOXICOLOGICAL INFORMATION SECTION XII – ECOLOGICAL INFORMATION SECTION XIII – DISPOSAL CONSIDERATIONS SECTION XIV – TRANSPORT INFORMATION SECTION XV – REGULATORY INFORMATION SECTION XVI – OTHER INFORMATION [X] Insert SDS here ... OR ... separate manual ?